

Ionic Liquid as Surfactant in Pickering Emulsions Stabilised by

Silica Particles

being a thesis submitted in fulfilment of the

requirements for the degree of

MSc. (by Research) Chemistry

at the University of Hull

by

Chidimma L. Ihebie

BSc (Abia State University, Nigeria)

March 2024

Acknowledgements

I sincerely thank my academic supervisor, Professor Bernard P. Binks, for being such a wonderful supervisor. His consistent guidance, support, corrections and prompt email responses during the research period and financial support in the form of research grant were very helpful.

My appreciation also goes to my pastoral supervisor, Dr. Tommy S. Horozov, for his support.

I thank the Chemistry Department safety officer, Dr. Lewis, for his support in the area of laboratory safety, prompt review and signing of COSHH forms, general support and encouragement throughout the research period. Many thanks to Jacob Gordon, my laboratory mate (PhD student), for his guidance, availability, patience and ever ready positive predisposition in assisting me in the laboratory. I appreciate Hosein Simakani (PhD student) for his support. I am also grateful to my colleagues and friends, especially Ugonna Opara, for the mutual encouragement during this period.

My unreserved gratitude goes to my family, most especially my loving ever supportive husband, Mr. Emeka Ihebie, for his unrelenting financial support, sponsorship, moral and psychological encouragement all through this academic journey. I also appreciate my lovely and understanding children, Kwesiri, Nanya and Riche. I owe them this achievement.

Finally, I am most grateful to God Almighty for His grace and strength all through the research period.

Publications and Conferences

Poster presentation:

"Ionic liquid as surfactant in Pickering emulsions"

University of Hull School of Natural Sciences 1st annual postgraduate conference, 16th June 2023.

Abstract

Investigations were carried out on the use of ionic liquid as an adsorbing surfactant in Pickering emulsions stabilised by silica particles. Colloidal silica nanoparticles, Ludox CL (positively charged) and Ludox HS-30 (negatively charged), and 2 μ m silica particles were used for both the aqueous dispersion studies in ionic liquid and emulsion studies.

Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30 dispersions in aqueous 1-ethyl-3methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate ionic liquid (IL) was studied. Ludox HS-30 formed stable, less turbid dispersions while Ludox CL formed unstable, more turbid dispersions with sedimentation at higher IL concentrations.

Dynamic light scattering was used to characterize both Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30 dispersions. The results showed that as the IL concentration increased, the zeta potential values for Ludox CL changed from +34 mV to reduced negative values while zeta potential values for Ludox HS-30 shifted from -30 mV to lower negative values. The particle size increased with increasing IL concentration in both Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30, indicating particle aggregation and decreased dispersion stability.

Emulsions studies with silica particles and octane was done at octane to water volume ratio of 1:1. Ludox HS-30 formed stable oil-in-water (o/w) emulsions at intermediate IL concentrations ranging from 2.5×10^{-2} M to 2.0×10^{-1} M, while Ludox CL formed unstable o/w emulsions at all the IL concentrations investigated.

For investigations with micron-sized silica particles, stable o/w emulsions were formed at IL concentrations from 3.9×10^{-4} M to 5.0×10^{-2} M for both the powdered particle method and when particles were originally dispersed in octane. However, when particles were initially dispersed in water, no stable o/w emulsions were observed except at IL concentration of 5.0×10^{-2} M.

More stable o/w emulsions were obtained by keeping the IL concentration constant at 1.56×10^{-3} M than at 1.25×10^{-2} M while varying the particle concentration.

The results indicate that the IL was acting as an adsorbing surfactant in Pickering emulsions with Ludox HS-30, micro-sized silica particles originally dispersed in octane and the powdered particles method but could not effectively act as a surfactant when the micron-sized silica particles were initially dispersed in water.

Contents

Acknowledgementsi				
Publications and Conferencesii				
Abstra	Abstractiii			
Conter	Contents iv			
Chapter	Chapter 1 Introduction			
1.0 Background 1				
1.1 Surfactants				
1.1.	1 Definition 1			
1.1.	2 Types of surfactant			
1.1.	3 Surfactant behaviour in water			
1.2	Ionic liquids			
1.2.	1 Definition, properties and applications			
1.2.	2 General properties of ionic liquids			
1.2.	3 Ionic liquids as surfactants			
1.3	Emulsions			
1.3.	1 Definition and types of emulsions 14			
1.3.	2 Emulsion stability and breakdown processes			
1.3.	3 Introduction to Pickering emulsions			
1.3.	Adsorption of particles at oil-water interfaces			
1.3.	5 Pickering emulsions and stabilisation mechanisms			
1.3.	6 Use of ionic liquids in Pickering emulsions			
1.4	Silica particles			
1.4.	1 Silica in aqueous ionic liquid			
1.5	Aims and objectives of the research			
1.6	References			
Chapter 2 Experimental				
2.0	Background			
2.1	Materials			

2.1	.1	Ionic Liquid (IL)	45
2.1	.2	Silica particles	46
2.1	.3	Oil	46
2.2	Met	hods	47
2.2	.1	Preparation and characterisation of aqueous IL	47
2.2	.2	Preparation and characterisation of aqueous dispersions of silica particles	47
2.2	.3	Preparation and characterisation of aqueous dispersions of silica in IL	47
2.2	.4 Pre	paration and characterisation of emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles	48
2.2	.5	Measurement of three-phase contact angle	49
2.2	.6	Preparation and characterisations of emulsions stabilised by silica microparticle 50	es
Chapter	3		54
3.0	Aqu	eous dispersions and emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles	54
3.1	Aqu	eous dispersions of silica nanoparticles in aqueous ionic liquid	54
3.1	.1 Luc	dox CL dispersions at low pH	54
3.1	.2	Ludox HS-30 dispersions at high pH	57
3.2	Ioni	c liquid as surfactant in Pickering emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles	60
3.2	.1	Effect of IL concentration at constant Ludox CL concentration at pH 3.6	61
3.2	.2	Effect of IL concentration at constant Ludox HS-30 concentration at pH 10	63
3.3	Con	clusions:	70
3.4	REF	FERENCES	71
Chapter	4		74
4.0	Mic	ron-sized silica particles	74
4.1 A	queou	s dispersions of micron-sized silica particles in ionic liquid	74
4.2	Pick	cering emulsions stabilised by micron-sized silica particles	75
4.2	.1	Particles originally dispersed in water	76
4.2	.2	Particles originally dispersed in octane	78
4.2	.3	Powdered particle method	84
4.3	Effe	ect of particle concentration at fixed [IL]	88
4.3	.1	Effect of particle concentration at constant [IL] = 1.56×10^{-3} M	88
4.3	.2	Effect of particle concentration at constant [IL] = 1.25×10^{-2} M	93

4.4	Comparison between the respective results from studies of silica nanoparticles and	
micro	n-sized silica particles	. 96
4.5	Conclusions	. 96
4.6	REFERENCES	. 97
Chapter	5	. 99
5.0	Conclusion and future work	. 99
5.1 C	onclusions	. 99
5.2	Future work	101

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.0 Background

This chapter contains the introduction and literature review of this thesis. It explains in details, the definitions, types, principles and applications of the key terms used in this research; such as surfactants, ionic liquids, emulsions and silica particles. The explanations are supported with relevant literatures. The aims and objectives of the research are also captured.

1.1 Surfactants

1.1.1 Definition

A surfactant or surface-active agent ¹⁻⁶ is a substance that lowers the surface tension of a liquid while increasing the wetting and spreading capabilities of the liquid. Surfactants function as emulsifying, foaming or dispersing agents by congregating at the interfaces between various substances.¹⁻⁶ They are found in many different goods including detergents. With hydrophilic "heads" and hydrophobic "tails," the majority of surfactants reduce surface tension when a liquid comes into contact with another phase, be it liquid, solid or gas. Surfactant has also been defined as an organic compound which contains at least a solvent-loving group (lyophilic) and a solvent-fearing group (lyophobic) in its molecule, ⁷ which is responsible for the surface activity exhibited. Hence, a surfactant molecule is amphiphilic in nature. The amphiphilic feature of a surfactant is largely responsible for their ability to exhibit surface activity and adsorb at interfaces thereby substantially changing the physical properties at those interfaces. They can also aggregate in bulk.^{2, 7.9} Figure 1.1(a) is the schematic of a surfactant molecule, showing the polar head and the non-polar tail while (b)¹⁰ shows the area the tail and the head group of a surfactant molecule subtend at an oil/water interface. Structure (b) is from ref.¹⁰



(b)

(a)



Figure 1.1 Schematic of a surfactant molecule showing

 (a) the polar head and the non-polar tail, (b) the area that the head-group and tail of a surfactant molecule subtends at an oil/water interface from ref ¹⁰.

1.1.2 Types of surfactant

Surfactants are categorized into different groups according to their usage, charge and chemical structure.

Cationic Surfactants

These are surfactants whose hydrophilic heads are positively charged such as trimethylammonium ion $(-N(CH_3)_3^+)$. Generally, they have a low critical micelle concentration (CMC) that allows them to form micelles in solution at comparatively low concentrations. They are distinguished by their ability to adsorb *via* electrostatic interactions onto negatively charged surfaces, such as hair, metal, plastic, solid particles or interfaces. Cationic surfactants are used in many different industrial applications in household goods, textiles, personal care and pharmaceuticals as hair conditioners, fabric softeners, germicidal or antiseptic properties and in formulations for monitored release of medications. Some examples of cationic surfactants include hexadecylpyridinium bromide, *n*-didodecyldimethylammonium bromide (DDAB) and dehydrogenated tallow dimethyl ammonium chloride.^{4, 8, 9, 11} The structure of hexadecylpyridinium bromide is shown in Figure 1.2.



hexadecylpyridinium bromide

Figure 1.2 Structure of a cationic surfactant, hexadecylpyridinium bromide.

Anionic Surfactants

The hydrophilic head of these surfactants is negatively charged. Sulfates ($-OSO_3^-$), sulfonates ($-SO_3^-$), and carboxylates ($-CO_2^-$) are some examples of anionic surfactants. Anionic surfactants are soluble in aqueous solution due to the ionic interactions that their negatively charged head creates with water molecules. In addition to their good spreading

and wetting abilities, anionic surfactants have high foaming properties and are used in production of detergents, cleansing and dishwashing liquids and together with cationic surfactants as a mixed surfactant blend. Sodium bis(2-ethylhexyl)sulfosuccinate (Aerosol-OT) is an example of an anionic surfactant and is shown in Figure 1.3.^{8, 12, 13}



Sodium bis(2-ethylhexyl) sulfosuccinate

Figure 1.3 Structure of an anionic surfactant.

Nonionic Surfactants

These are surfactants whose hydrophilic heads are uncharged. However, they contain polar functional groups with strong affinity for water such as ether which makes them form hydrogen bonds. Most non-ionic surfactants are useful in various industrial processes because they are stable at high temperatures as well as across a broad temperature range. They have reduced sensitivity to hardness of water, decreased foaming ability compared with anionic surfactants and can be used together with both anionic and cationic surfactants. Their applications include pharmaceuticals and personal hygiene products. Alcohol ethoxylates, nonylphenoxy polyethylenoxy alcohols, Triton X-100 and ethylene oxide/propylene oxide block copolymers are some examples of non-ionic surfactants.^{8, 13, 14} Figure 1.4 is a structure of Triton X-100.



Figure 1.4 Structure of a poly (ethylene glycol) derivative, Triton X-100, a non-ionic surfactant (where n has a value from 9 to 10).

Zwitterionic Surfactants

They possess positively and negatively charged groups in their structure and can display a different charge, ranging from negative to neutral to positive. Zwitterionic surfactants are adaptable in both acidic and alkaline circumstances due to their ability to operate well in a broad variety of pH situations. Due to their mild nature, they are a good choice for personal care products that aim to reduce irritation of the skin and eyes. They can function as buffers in some formulations helping to stabilize pH levels because of their amphiphilic nature. Complex systems can be formed by amphoteric surfactants because they are frequently compatible with non-ionic, anionic and cationic surfactants. An example of zwitterionic surfactant a is cetyl betaine a (CH3(CH2)15N+(CH3)2CH2COO-), shown in Figure 1.5.^{8,15}



Figure 1.5 Structure of a zwitterionic surfactant, cetyl betaine.

1.1.3 Surfactant behaviour in water

Surfactants display several properties because of their special structure and surface activity. Surfactants can reduce the surface tension of liquids, which makes them advantageous for a variety of processes like foaming, detergency and emulsification. This is a summary of how surfactants behave in water:

- i. **Solubilisation and solubility:** Solubilisation is when an insoluble substance is made to dissolve in a particular medium.² It involves solubilizing a poorly water-soluble material with surface-active chemicals to increase its solubility. Surfactants are surface-active agents, hence are able to dissolve both polar and non-polar substances through the formation of micelles.^{2, 7, 11, 16-18}
- ii. Formation of micelle: Micelles are aggregates made up of surfactant molecules, and entail exposing the hydrophilic heads to water and protecting the hydrophobic tails from water. ^{2,9} The formation of micelles is known as micellisation and the critical micelle concentration (CMC) is the particular surfactant concentration at which micellisation occurs. When concentrations are higher than the CMC, there is no obvious

difference in the surfactant qualities of the solution as the monolayer concentration remains largely unchanged and uniform.^{9, 12} consequently, if the concentration of the surfactant increases, it alters the structure of the micelles change if there is a rise in the surfactant concentration. At room temperature, the normal CMC values for the major types of surfactants are 10⁻³ to 10⁻¹ M for cationic and amphoteric surfactants, 10⁻³ to 10⁻² M for anionic surfactants and 10⁻⁵ to 10⁻⁴ M for non-ionic surfactants.^{9, 12}

- iii. Wetting: The readiness of a liquid to spread across a solid surface is referred to as wetting.^{2, 19} Surfactants are essential for altering and regulating wetting features. Surfactants encourage liquids to permeate or spread across a surface and facilitate the liquid's interaction with the surface because of their dual properties. Hence, surfactants can adsorb at interfaces and change the surface tension and wetting behaviour at interfaces.^{2, 19, 20} Wetting is measured by the contact angle that forms at the solid-liquid interface. By adsorbing at the interface and modifying the balance of forces between the liquid and solid phases, surfactants can change the contact angle.²¹ This measurement is frequently used to describe how liquids and solids interact as well as the wetting characteristics of surfaces. It is the tangent to the three-phase contact line where solid, liquid, and vapour intersect.^{20, 21}
- iv. Emulsification/demulsification: Surfactants can disperse solid particles in a liquid to enhance the stability of the dispersion, or they can disperse one liquid into another immiscible liquid to produce an emulsion. By creating a barrier around tiny droplets of one liquid distributed in a second immiscible liquid, surfactants stabilize emulsions.²²

1.2 Ionic liquids

1.2.1 Definition, properties and applications

Ionic liquid has been an area of increasing research interest after it was first discovered by Walden^{23, 24} in 1914. Room temperature ionic liquids are a particular class of salts which exist as molten salts and liquids at comparatively low temperatures that is mostly below 100 °C. Hence the age-long definition of ionic liquids as salts with melting points below 100 °C ^{25, 26}, a definition that is fast becoming impracticable because of some conventional solvents with low melting points and the application of surface-active ionic liquids in water.^{25, 27} Ionic liquids are made mostly of ions and comprised of organic cations and inorganic or organic anions. The major difference between ionic liquid and traditional molten salts is that the former contains organic cations while the later contains inorganic cations. ^{25, 26}

Unlike conventional solvents, ionic liquids also have corresponding weaker interactions like π -stacking and H-bonding as well as their ionic and covalent bonding. ^{28, 29} Ionic liquids have broad underlying characteristics that are tunable and can be adjusted to match diverse needs and the availability of many cations and anions gives room for a widespread of possible ionic liquids, hence they are special and adaptable for a variety of applications.^{25, 28}

Room temperature ionic liquids contain huge lopsided organic cations like phosphonium, imidazolium, quaternary ammonium, and pyridinium combined with different anions like hexafluorophosphate [PF₆]⁻, tetrafluoroborate [BF₄]⁻, halides (Cl⁻, Br⁻, Γ), ^{25, 28} *etc*. Imidazolium-based ionic liquids are among the most researched class of ionic liquids, with studies showing that altering the length of the imidazolium alkyl chain changes the physical properties of the ionic liquid significantly.^{25, 28}

1.2.2 General properties of ionic liquids

Reduced vapour pressure/low volatility: Ionic liquids have negligible vapour pressure and are non-volatile, hence they are incombustible unlike conventional molecular solvents. This feature decreases the chance of exposure to dangerous vapours because they cannot emit volatile organic compounds, therefore promoting industrial and environmental safety.^{25, 30-34}

Low melting point and wide liquidus range: Some ionic liquids have melting points as low as -100 °C. The large and asymmetrical feature of the constituent anion and cation of the ionic liquid lowers the lattice energy of the crystalline form leading to low melting point.^{25, 26, 30, 31, 35, 36} The range of temperature between the freezing point and the boiling point is about 459 °C for ionic liquids. This is wide compared to 100 °C for water and about 75 °C to 200 °C for most conventional solvents.^{37, 38} This broad liquidus range and the high thermal and chemical stability of ionic liquids make them suitable as heat transfer fluids. They are more resilient and appropriate for uses where conventional solvents would break down.^{31, 32, 39}

Wider solubility range than normal molecular solvents: Room temperature ionic liquids have a broad range of solubility which enables them to dissolve a vast range of molecules, both polar and non-polar. This helps their application in extraction, separation and product recovery processes.^{25, 40-42}.

Density and viscosity: Ionic liquids also have higher densities and viscosity compared to conventional solvents ^{25, 43-45} and varied conductivity.^{46, 47}

All these unique properties ^{25, 48-50} of ionic liquids gained them the "green solvents" title and gave them preference over conventional solvents in several applications.^{33, 51-54} Some studies show that they still exhibit some toxicity and biodegradable challenges despite being referred to as green solvents. ⁵⁰ Examples of imidazolium based ionic liquids are shown in Figure 1.6.



1-ethyl-3-methylimidazoliumtetrafluoroborate



1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium hexafluorophosphate

Figure 1.6 Examples of imidazolium-based ionic liquids.

1.2.3 Ionic liquids as surfactants

Among the numerous applications of room temperature ionic liquids is their use as surfactants. ⁵⁵ Ionic liquids can function as surfactant in a variety of applications. They have surface-active qualities such as the presence of long aliphatic chains that make them useful for improving interfacial characteristics, stabilizing emulsions and influencing aggregation at surfaces.²⁷ Both room temperature ionic liquids and ionic liquid-based surfactants have shown to offer potential in a number of fields and applications, including chemical synthesis, catalysis, emulsification, separation procedures and oil recovery in the petroleum sector.^{27, 56-60}

Features of ionic liquids as surfactants

Room temperature ionic liquids and ionic liquid-based surfactants have a number of characteristics that make them suitable to be used as surfactants. Here are some of the features:

Adaptable surface-active characteristics: They are well-known for their adaptable surface-active characteristics which enhance performance in a range of applications. They have increased surface activity and the ability to produce micellar solutions.^{27, 61}

Strong influence on interfacial adsorption and aggregation: They have a positive effect on aggregation at interfaces and interfacial adsorption, which is useful for emulsion stabilization and interfacial aggregation. They achieve this by keeping their hydrophilic part in the polar phase while the hydrophobic region stays adjacent to the less polar phase, thereby decreasing the interfacial forces and interfacial tension.^{60, 62}

Self-aggregation ability: Like conventional surfactants, they possess this crucial property to self-aggregate which enables them to form micelles in aqueous and mixed solutions over the critical micelle concentration. This is key for its role in emulsion stabilization and other applications. ⁶¹

Colloidal aggregation in water: Ionic liquid-based surfactants have long hydrophobic "tails" and can lower the surface tension and form colloidal aggregates such as micelles and vesicles in water, ⁶³⁻⁶⁸ making them worthy to be used in many systems and processes.⁵⁸ Vanyur et al ⁶⁵ demonstrated the better formation of micelles in aqueous medium by ionic liquids. They measured and compared the conductivity and fluorescent probes of alkyltrimethylammonium bromides surfactants and 1-alkyl-3-methylimidazolium bromide (CnMImBr) ionic liquids. The results show a linear relationship between the critical micelle concentration (cmc) logarithm and the number

of carbon atoms in the hydrocarbon moiety of the ionic liquids, with the cmc of the ionic liquids being obviously lower than those of the corresponding surfactants. The data is shown in Figure 1.7. from ref. 65. ⁶⁵ This affirms the ability of ionic liquids to form micelles in aqueous solution at a more favourable energy than surfactants.



Figure 1.7 (a) Effect of the variation of C14MImBr concentration on the specific conductivity in aqueous solution at 298K; (b) Logarithm of the cmc as a function of the number of carbon chain for the surfactants (circles), the ionic liquids (squares) and the sulphates (triangles).

b.

Some ionic liquids with surface activity comprising 1-alkyl-3-methylimidazolium cation were shown to surpass conventional ionic surfactants in their ability to reduce surface tension and form micelles in water. This was demonstrated by Dong et al ⁶⁴ in their research data in Figure 1.8.⁶⁴



Figure 1.8 Surface tension versus concentration of ILs at 298. Key: $[C_{10}mim][Br](\bullet)$; $[C_{12}mim][Br](\circ)$; $[C_{12}mim][BF_4](\bullet)$. ⁶⁴ (where mim is 3-methylimidazolium).

1.3 Emulsions

1.3.1 Definition and types of emulsions

An emulsion is a heterogeneous dispersion composed of two immiscible liquids, with one of the liquids being dispersed as droplets within the other.^{5, 10, 19, 69-72} An emulsion consists of two primary phases: the dispersed phase and the continuous phase. The liquid droplets form the dispersed phase while the continuous phase is the medium in which they are dispersed. Emulsions are commonly seen in products like food, cosmetics, and pharmaceuticals. Everyday examples of emulsions are milk, butter, cream,

cheese, salad dressings, homogenized milk, mayonnaise and various skincare products.^{5,}

Emulsions are grouped into various types according to the composition of the dispersed and continuous phases. They can be simple or multiple emulsions.^{2, 10, 73-75}

Oil-in-water (o/w) emulsion: This is the dispersal of oil droplets in water. The dispersed phase is the oil while the continuous phase is water.

Water-in-oil (w/o) emulsion: In this water droplets are dispersed in oil, where oil is continuous phase and water the dispersed phase. O/w and w/o are simple emulsions.^{2, 10}

Multiple (double) emulsions: These are complex emulsions that contain both water-in-oil (w/o) and oil-in-water (o/w) and emulsions, which have multiple phases. Multiple emulsions are composed of droplets within droplets spread in a continuous phase. They comprise water-in-oil-in-water (w/o/w) and oil-in-water-in-oil (o/w/o) emulsions.^{2, 73-75}

Figure 1.9 is a schematic diagram of both simple and multiple emulsions. The emulsion type formed can be ascertained through the drop test.^{76, 77} This involves adding the emulsion drop to some volume of either the dispersed phase or the continuous phase. o/w emulsion will disperse in water whilst w/o emulsion will disperse in oil.



Figure 1.9 Schematic of simple and multiple emulsions in oil+water mixture.

In terms of the free energy (Δ G) of formation shown in equation 1.1 ¹⁰, an emulsion is unstable thermodynamically ^{10, 78} without an emulsifier because the presence of the dispersed droplets raises the interfacial area (Δ A γ) across the two immiscible liquids involved.⁷⁸ This makes Δ G to be positive leading to immediate complete phase separation of the emulsion formed. The largely increased interfacial area makes the value of the change in entropy (T Δ S) to be really negligible.⁷⁸ However, in microemulsions, when an emulsifier is added either as a surfactant or solid particle, it greatly decreases the interfacial tension reducing the emulsion forme energy thereby making Δ G negative and giving rise to making a stable emulsion.

$$\Delta G = \Delta A \gamma - T \Delta S \tag{1.1}$$

1.3.2 Emulsion stability and breakdown processes

Emulsion stability is the capacity of an emulsion to withstand breakdown.¹⁰ It is a kinetic notion in which there is no visible change in size, quantity and placement of the emulsion droplets all through the timeframe of the experiment.⁷⁰ The following breakdown processes occur in emulsions:

(a) Sedimentation (creaming):

Sedimentation and creaming are two equivalent processes that occur in a w/o and o/w emulsion systems respectively as a result of buoyancy caused by the difference in the densities of the two phases. It hardly affects the spread of the droplet size. Sedimentation occurs when denser water droplets sit at the bottom of the system in a w/o emulsion while creaming is the process whereby less dense oil droplets float in an o/w emulsion.^{2, 10, 19, 70} Creaming is reversible because tender shaking can take the emulsion droplets back to their initial steady distribution.⁷⁰

Sedimentation (or creaming) of an isolated emulsion droplet is given by Stokes' law in which the velocity (v_s) is given in equation 1.2.

$$v_{\rm s} = \frac{2r^2 \Delta \rho g}{9\eta_0} \tag{1.2}$$

where η_0 is the viscosity of the continuous phase, $\Delta \rho$ is the difference in the densities of the continuous and dispersed phase, g is the acceleration due to gravity and the radius of the droplet is r. ¹⁰

Equation 1.2 shows that increasing the viscosity of the continuous phase, decreasing the density difference or reducing the size of the droplets can reduce sedimentation (or creaming) in emulsions.^{10, 19, 70}

(b) Coalescence:

This happens when two or more emulsion droplets combine to form a single droplet with smaller interfacial area but larger volume.^{2, 70} During coalescence, there is the breaking of the film of continuous phase between the droplets because of the effect of van der Waals force of attraction. This results in a permanent and irreversible fusion of the droplets.^{10, 19, 70} Continuous coalescence leads to the two integral liquids

in the emulsion undergoing a complete phase separation.¹⁰ However, the presence of stabilisers like nanoparticles and surfactants at the interface slows down coalescence.

(c) Flocculation:

Flocculation is the aggregation of individual droplets of emulsion to form a loose gathering of droplets with each droplet retaining its identity. Unlike coalescence, flocculation does not rupture the film of continuous phase connecting the droplets. Consequently, flocculation can be partly reversible.^{2, 19, 70}

(d) Ostwald ripening:

Ostwald ripening is when large droplets get bigger at the cost of tinier droplets as a result of the variance in the chemical potential and solubility between the molecules in the smaller and larger droplets.^{2, 70} Ostwald ripening thrives with the difference in pressure, ΔP , within and outside the droplet and is explained by the Laplace equation 1.3:

$$\Delta \mathbf{P} = \frac{2\gamma}{r} \tag{1.3}$$

where ΔP is the pressure difference and the radius of the droplet is r.^{2, 10} The effect of the radius of the droplet can be seen using the Kelvin equation and solubility shown in equation 1.4.²

$$Ln(S_1/S_2) = \gamma_i V/RT(1/r_1 - 1/r_2) \quad (1.4)$$

where V is the molar volume of the droplet phase, the solubilities of the droplets are S_1 and S_2 with radii r_1 and r_2 respectively.²

A schematic of the different breakdown processes in an emulsion is shown in Figure 1.10 redrawn from refs.^{2, 19, 79}



Figure 1.10 Schematic of emulsion breaking processes. a is original emulsion, b is coalescence, c is breaking (complete phase separation), d is flocculation, e is creaming, f is Ostwald ripening and g is sedimentation.

An emulsifying agent or emulsifier stabilizes emulsions by preventing droplets from aggregating and separating. The stability of emulsions is significant in emulsion composition and application. Stable emulsions are resistant to demulsification and can last for weeks or even years. On the other hand, emulsifying agents like surfactants and small solid particles make up the majority of metastable emulsions. These emulsifying agents facilitate the formation and stability of emulsions.^{5,71}

1.3.3 Introduction to Pickering emulsions

Pickering emulsions are emulsions stabilized by solid particles.^{10, 71, 74} The particles adsorb at the interface of the two immiscible liquids, such as oil and water, as opposed to traditional emulsions stabilized by surfactants or other emulsifying agents.⁸⁰

Pickering emulsions were accredited to Pickering⁸¹ when his earliest work was published in this area in 1907. He referred to a similar work by Ramsden⁸² four years earlier, where protein solid particles were used to stabilise foams. Pickering emulsions have rheological properties which can be adjusted for particular applications and uses. The applications of Pickering emulsions have been investigated over the years, with a significant increase in the past decade. Pickering emulsions have outstanding biocompatibility which enhances their application in the food ⁸³ and health sectors as nanostructured lipid carriers and probiotics encapsulation.⁸⁴ Other applications include 3D printing,⁸⁵ pollution control and waste water treatment,⁸⁶ drug delivery, increased shelf life of agricultural products ⁸⁷ and oil drilling among others.

1.3.4 Adsorption of particles at oil-water interfaces

Particles free energy at the oil-water interface

The shape of a small spherical particle adsorbing at oil-water interface can be regarded as planar at the contact surface and the minimum energy required to detach such a particle from the oil-water interface is given in equation 1.5 below.⁸⁸

$$\Delta G_{\rm d} = \pi r^2 \gamma_{ow} (1 \pm \cos\theta)^2 \tag{1.5}$$

Where ΔG_d is the free energy of detachment and θ is the three-phase contact angle, which is "+" for hydrophobic particles ($\theta > 90^\circ$) and "–" for hydrophilic particles ($\theta < 90^\circ$).⁸⁸

The effect of the contact angle on the free energy of detachment (ΔG_d) is shown in Figure 1.10 for a spherical particle with radius (r) = 10nm and oil-water interfacial tension (γ_{ow}) = 50 mN m⁻¹

Figure 1.11 shows a progressive increase in the free energy of detachment ΔG_d from zero at contact angle $\theta = 0^\circ$ to a maximum at $\theta = 90^\circ$, and a steady decrease to zero at $\theta = 180^\circ$. At contact angles close to 90°, nanoparticles exhibit irreversible attachment at the oilwater interface because their detachment energy is much greater than the thermal energy, kT (where T is the temperature, k = Boltzmann constant, ΔG_{do} = free energy of detachment into oil and ΔG_{dw} = free energy of detachment into water). This is unlike surfactants, which can easily attach and detach.⁸⁸



Figure 1.11 Energy of detachment (ΔG_d) of a spherical particle radius (r) = 10nm and oilwater interfacial tension (γ_{ow}) = 50 mN m⁻¹ as a function of particle contact angle θ . Taken from ref 88.

Particles interactions at oil-water interfaces

Typical characteristics of particles include:

Stabilisation by solid particles: Solid particles, such as colloidal particles or nanoparticles, serve as stabilizers in Pickering emulsions. These particles can be inorganic like silica or clay or organic like polymer particles.^{80, 89, 90}

Binks *et al.* in their work on the properties and preparation of emulsions solely stabilized by colloidal particles compared the behaviour of particle-stabilised emulsions with surfactant-stabilised emulsions. They reported maximum stability for some emulsions stabilized by solid particles at contact angles between 50 and 130° at the oil-water interface, in contrast to emulsions stabilized by surfactants which are rather in quick dynamic equilibrium between the bulk phase and the oil-water interface. ⁹¹

Adsorption at the oil-water interface: The ability of the particles to be wetted by the two liquids involved is the major driving force for the adsorption of the particles at the interface. Eventually, the particles will prefer one of the liquids over the other, causing the interface to curve in the direction of the less preferred liquid, thereby emulsifying it into droplets.⁹² The wettability of the particles in the liquids, through the contact angle, determines if the emulsion will be o/w or w/o.⁹² The contact angle represents the angle a liquid subtends at the three-phase line of contact where the solid, liquid and gas meet. ^{20, 88}

The contact angle is designated by Young's equation:

$$\cos\theta = \frac{\gamma_{po} - \gamma_{pw}}{\gamma_{ow}} \tag{1.6}$$

where γ_{ow} is the oil-water interfacial tension, γ_{po} is the particle-oil interfacial tension and γ_{pw} is that at the particle-water interface. ⁸⁸

If both liquids wet the particles evenly, then we have: $\gamma_{po} = \gamma_{pw} = 90^{\circ}$. Otherwise, it is: $\gamma_{po} > \gamma_{pw}$ and $0^{\circ} \le \theta < 90^{\circ}$ for hydrophilic particles, and $\gamma_{po} < \gamma_{pw}$ and $90^{\circ} < \theta \le 180^{\circ}$ for hydrophilic particles normally form o/w emulsions while hydrophobic particles are more inclined to form w/o emulsions.^{20, 70, 88, 93}

Figure 1.12 ⁹⁴ shows the position of the emulsifying particles (hydrophilic and hydrophobic) and the contact angles when wetted by the two liquid phases (oil and water).



Figure 1.12 (a) Particles position at a planar oil-water interface for $\theta < 90^{\circ}$ (left), $\theta = 90^{\circ}$ (middle) and $\theta > 90^{\circ}$ (right). (b) Proposed particles position at a curved oil-water interface for hydrophilic (left) and hydrophobic (right) particles. Taken from ref. 94.

1.3.5 Pickering emulsions and stabilisation mechanisms

Pickering stabilisation occurs when solid particles sit at the interface of bubbles and droplets and resist the occurrence of emulsion breakdown processes such as Ostwald ripening and coalescence in an emulsion.⁸⁹

Two stabilization mechanisms were proposed for emulsions stabilized by solid particles (Pickering emulsions). These are:

- Bilayer stabilisation: This occurs when energy of adhesion wards off displacement from the interface.⁷⁸ Steric mechanism is favoured when the stabilizing solid particles efficiently and completely cover the emulsion droplets, forming a dense layer of particles around droplets, thereby resisting emulsion coalescence from occurring.⁹⁵⁻⁹⁷
- ii. **Bridging monolayer mechanism:** This can happen when there is a low percentage of the particles covering the droplets and the scarcely populated

stabilising solid particles form a bridge of monolayer around the droplets, hence preventing the coalescence of the emulsions.^{96, 98, 99} Closeness to other particles stops lateral movement in this mechanism, thereby enhancing emulsion stability.⁷⁸

Figure 1.13.^{78,96} is a schematic of these emulsion stabilisation mechanisms drawn from

refs. 78 and 96.



(a) Steric bilayer

(b) Bridging monolayer

Figure 1.13 Pickering emulsion stabilisation mechanisms showing (a) steric bilayer stabilisation (b) bridging monolayer stabilisation.

1.3.6 Use of ionic liquids in Pickering emulsions

In the last two decades, there is a gradual but progressive shift from the use of conventional surfactants to ionic liquids as emulsifying agents in stabilizing emulsions. This is as a result of the many environmental and functional benefits of ionic liquids over conventional surfactants. The interaction of ionic liquids at liquid-liquid interfaces has been an area of great interest. This is because of the maximal tunable properties of ionic liquids and the countless ways of combining the cations and anions.¹⁰⁰

Ionic liquids have been used in Pickering emulsions in mostly two ways. Firstly, to replace either oil or water and secondly to act as an emulsifier in an oil-water mixture to produce Pickering emulsions.

In Pickering emulsions, integrating particles into IL-liquid systems can lead to a lot of interesting possibilities with great applications in catalysis, extraction, reaction systems among others. ¹⁰⁰⁻¹⁰⁵

In some of their early work, Binks *et al.*^{106, 107} successfully prepared stable simple and multiple ionic liquid-based Pickering emulsions using some imidazolium-based room temperature ionic liquid and silica nanoparticles of about 20 nm as stabilisers. Different emulsion types and drop sizes, including phase inversion, were obtained by varying the percentage and wettability of the silica nanoparticles. Figure 1.14 ¹⁰⁶ shows the phase inversion (dotted straight line) as a result of varying the wettability of the silica nanoparticles. Their results comprised simple, two component and three component multiple Pickering emulsions. The simple emulsions include oil-in-ionic liquid, ionic liquid-in-oil, water-in-ionic liquid and ionic liquid-in-water. However, the resultant particle arrangement could not be seen because of the tiny size of the silica nanoparticles used in the experiments, hence the inclusion of experiments using larger micron-sized silica particles in this research.



Figure 1.14 The mean drop diameter versus % SiOH of the silica particles for emulsions of Miglyol 810N and EmimBF in equal volumes and 1 wt% of silica particles from ref. ¹⁰⁶

Room temperature imidazolium-based ionic liquid, 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium hexafluorophosphate ([BMIM][PF₆]), was used by Ma *et al* ¹⁰⁸ in place of the droplet phase to generate an ionic liquid-in-water Pickering emulsion stabilised by treated polystyrene particles of size 1 to 1.1 μ m. They compared the oil-in-water Pickering emulsions with the ionic liquid-in-water Pickering emulsions and observed that the droplets were well covered by the particles in the former while the later had droplets partly covered with the same particles. This observation suggests that the particles have more affinity for the ionic liquid-water interface than for the oil-water interface because the particles are positively charged and readily adsorb at the interface. Their findings also showed that the micron-sized particles did not just equilibrate at the ionic liquid-water interfaces but also showed a partitioning preference for the hydrophobic ionic liquid and the hydrophilic particles preferring the water phase, enhancing emulsion stability. ¹⁰⁸ The microscopic images is shown in Figure 1.5.



Figure 1.15 ¹⁰⁸ Microscope images of a cross section of [BMIM][PF₆]. (a) The droplet interface is partly covered with the particles (b) The droplet interface is fully covered with particles and the concentration of particles is higher in the [BMIM][PF₆] phase as compared to the aqueous phase. The displayed scale bar is 10 μ m. From ref. ¹⁰⁸.

Nickerson *et al.* ¹⁰⁰ used fluorescent micron-sized particles and the hydrophobic ionic liquid, [BMIM][PF₆] as the droplet phase, to successfully prepare ionic liquid-based Pickering emulsions that showed the resulting droplet arrangement and partition preferences of the particles. When the ionic liquid turned from being the droplet phase to the continuous phase, water-in-ionic liquid or oil-in-ionic liquid Pickering emulsions were prepared and particle bridging ^{109, 110} was observed.

In a more recent work, Xu et al ¹¹¹ used both hydrophobic and hydrophilic ionic liquids to prepare Pickering emulsions, with heptane as oil and fumed hydrophobic silica as stabiliser. The research showed the formation of stable ionic liquid-in-hexane Pickering emulsion with about 40 % of the volume of the dispersed phase for [BMI][NTf₂] due to the irreversible adsorption of the silica particles around the ionic liquid/hexane interface. There was a reversal from simple to multiple hexane-ionic liquid-hexane emulsion when the volume fraction of the dispersed phase increases to 50 %. Figure 1.16 shows the optical microscopic images of both the simple and multiple emulsions formed from ref.

111.



Figure 1.16¹¹¹ Optical microscopy of [BMPyrr] [NTf₂]-Pickering emulsions stabilized by fumed silica (2%) with different dispersed volume fractions of ionic liquid; a) 30%, b) 40%, and c) 50%. From ref. ¹¹¹.

1.4 Silica particles

Nanometer and micrometer-sized silica particles are found in a variety of forms and sizes. The properties and applications ^{112, 113} of silica is influenced by their size, shape and porosity. Silica has an estimated refractive index of 1.43 and a density of about 2 g/cm³. Silica nanoparticles have a range of size from 1 to 100 nm. Their special properties, such as morphology, small range of pore sizes and big distinct surface area, are responsible for their vast applications as drug delivery channels, ¹¹⁴⁻¹¹⁹ catalyst carriers, solar cells, framework for nanoparticle growth among others.¹²⁰

One of the best known properties of silica nanoparticles is its exceptional biocompatibility, little cytotoxicity and narrow distribution of controlled size.¹²¹⁻¹²⁴ With an empirical formula of SiO₂, silica is composed of silicon atoms and oxygen atoms in a 1:2 net ratio in both its crystalline and amorphous forms. In liquids, silica particles can disperse to create colloidal systems, which is crucial for applications like paints, coatings and inks.^{125,}

Silica nanoparticles usually possess a high surface area because they are porous and have the ability to absorb and release gases and liquids. This feature makes them appropriate
for use for advanced catalysis, adsorption, biomedical and drug delivery applications.^{127,}

Silica particles also have a high degree of heat stability and are appropriate for use in high-temperature situations because they can withstand elevated temperatures without experiencing substantial structural changes.^{129, 130} Silica resists deterioration and corrosion because it is chemically inert under a variety of circumstances. This characteristic is useful in situations that call for a stable substance. Silica also has dielectric qualities and is a good insulator, which makes it helpful in a range of electrical and electronic applications.^{131, 132}

1.4.1 Silica in aqueous ionic liquid

Variables like particle size, silica surface modification and ionic liquid composition affect the stability of the silica dispersion in ionic liquid. In order to boost the silica particles' compatibility with the ionic liquid and support dispersion stability, surface modification may be essential. The polarity, viscosity and solvation capacity of various ionic liquids varies. The targeted application and the desired dispersion parameters determine which ionic liquid is best.

The stability and rheology of the colloidal dispersions formed is greatly affected by components like the size, concentration of the particles, hydrophilicity of the ionic liquid and the temperature of the dispersion system. Wittmar *et al.* ¹³³ in their research on the colloidal stability of dispersions of silica nanoparticles in both hydrophilic and hydrophobic imidazolium-based ionic liquid, investigated some of the factors that affect the rheological behaviour of the colloidal dispersions such as concentration and surface rheology of the nanoparticles, hydrophilicity of the ionic liquid and temperature of the system. They reported high compatibility between the hydrophobic ionic liquid and the unmodified hydrophilic nanoparticles, while the hydrophobic ionic liquid also showed

increased colloidal stability with silica nanoparticles whose surface was modified with hydrophobic groups. From Figure 1.17, the loss modulus is larger than the storage modulus in the oscillatory tests for the two dispersions of the surface-modified nanoparticles in the hydrophobic ionic liquid, indicating stable dispersions. However, the colloidal dispersion was destabilised when the temperature was raised at higher particle concentration. This shows that the rheological properties of both silica particles and the ionic liquid can be tuned to influence the stability of colloidal dispersions.



Figure 1.17 ¹³³ Storage and loss modulus versus angular frequency for 0.3 wt % SiO₂ – 1M (left) and SiO₂ – 2M (right) dispersions at 25 °C in hydrophobic ionic liquid. Where 1M and 2M are the two different methods used in the modification of the SiO₂ nanoparticles.

In the research on the impact of lithium salt on fumed silica dispersions' stability in imidazolium-based ionic liquid, Nordstrom *et al.* ¹³⁴ detailed how silica particles, through the formation of hydrogen bonds, desorbed lithium ions from the surface during gelation of the colloidal dispersions and a little increase in the concentration of the silica particles increased the strength of the gel formed in both the dispersions with lithium salt and without lithium salt.

Ionic liquids have tunable properties that can influence the rheological behaviour of colloidal dispersions of silica.^{135, 136} These properties can be adjusted to achieve colloidal stability or otherwise. In the research on colloidal stability of bare and grafted silica nanoparticles with poly(methyl methacrylate) (PMMA), using some imidazolium-based ionic liquids, the bare silica nanoparticles was unstable and formed aggregates in the ionic liquids as a result of screening by surface-charge due to ineffective electrostatic stabilisation in the ionic liquids. However, the PMMA-grafted silica nanoparticles showed prolonged stability in some of the ionic liquids because of efficient steric stabilisation while showing instability in some due to poor solubility.¹³⁵ Figure 1.18 shows the stable and the unstable resultant colloidal dispersions.



Figure 1.18¹³⁵ Dilute dispersions of silica in ionic liquid showing the formation of stable and unstable colloid.

1.5 Aims and objectives of the research

This study aims to explore the possible applications of ionic liquids as adsorbing surfactants on silica particles in oil-water mixtures for Pickering emulsions. Experiments were carried out using the ionic liquid 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazoliumtetrafluoroborate as the adsorbing surfactant on both Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles and micron-sized silica particles. The objective is to see if the ionic liquid, 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazoliumtetrafluoroborate can serve as an adsorbing surfactant and enhance the stability in Pickering emulsions stabilised by Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles and 2-micron-sized silica particles.

Chapter 2 of this thesis outlines in details, the materials and methods used in carrying out all the experiments in this research. Chapter 3 is the first result chapter and it contains the findings on the silica nanoparticles experiments. This describes two aspects of the silica nanoparticles experiments. First the aqueous dispersion studies of silica nanoparticles in aqueous ionic liquid and the analysis of the resultant stable dispersions of Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles using visual inspection and dynamic light scattering for the zeta potential values and particle diameter. Secondly, the report on investigations of silica nanoparticle-stabilised emulsions, prepared by varying the ionic liquid concentration and the use of analytical techniques such as optical microscopy and drop size analysis to investigate and characterise the emulsions formed.

Chapter 4, which is the second result chapter, contains investigations using micron-sized silica particles for both aqueous dispersions and emulsion studies. This chapter contains experiments on using ionic liquid as an adsorbing surfactant on Pickering emulsions stabilised with micron-sized silica particles. It outlines the effects of the method of particle dispersion on the resultant Pickering emulsions' stability.

33

Investigations were carried out by varying the concentration of both the ionic liquid and the silica particles.

Chapter 5 is an outline of the summary of each chapter and some recommendations for future research.

1.6 References

- 1. D. Myers, *Surfactant science and technology*, Wiley, Hoboken, 3rd edn., 2005.
- 2. D. Myers, *Surfactant science and technology*, VCH, New York, 1988.
- 3. I. D. Morrison and S. Ross, *Colloidal dispersions: suspensions, emulsions, and foams*, Wiley-Interscience, New York, 2002.
- 4. J. F. Gadberry, in *Chemistry and technology of surfactants*, ed. R. J. Farn, Blackwell, Oxford, 2006, ch. 6, pp. 153-170.
- 5. R. Hughes, in *Colloid science: principles, methods and applications*, ed. T. Cosgrove, Wiley, Oxford, 2nd edn., 2010, ch. 1, pp. 1-20.
- B. P. Binks and T. S. Horozov, *Colloidal particles at liquid interfaces*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2006.
- D. R. Karsa, in *Chemistry and technonology of surfactants*, ed. R. J. Farn, Blackwell, United Kingdom, 2006, ch. 1, pp. 1-21.
- 8. J. Eastoe, in *Colloid science: principles, methods and applications*, ed. T. Cosgrove, Wiley, United Kingdom, 2nd edn., 2010, ch. 4, pp. 62-87.
- H. Gecol, in *Chemistry and technology of surfactants*, ed. R. J. Farn, Blackwell, United Kingdom, 2006, ch. 2, pp. 24-43.
- B. Vincent, in *Colloid science: principles, methods and applications*, ed. T. Cosgrove, Wiley, Oxford, 2nd edn., 2010, ch. 6, pp. 117-133.
- B. Jönsson, Surfactants and polymers in aqueous solution, John Wiley, New York, 1998.
- K. L. Mittal, International symposium on micellization and micromulsions, American Chemical Society, *Micellization, solubilization and microemulsions*, Plenum Press, New York, 1977.
- P. Hepworth, in *Chemistry and technology of surfactants*, ed. R. J. Farn, Blackwell, Oxford, 2006, ch. 5, pp. 133-151.

- M. A. Abd El-Ghaffar, M. H. Sherif and A. Taher El-Habab, *J. Surf. Det.*, 2017, 20, 117-128.
- R. Otterson, in *Chemistry and technology of surfactants*, ed. R. J. Farn, Blackwell, Oxford, 2006, ch. 6, pp. 170-185.
- E. Lau. (Deceased), in Sep. Sci. Technol., ed. S. Ahuja and S. Scypinski, Academic Press, Cambridge, 2001, vol. 3, ch. 5, pp. 173-233.
- M. J. Rosen, Surfactants and interfacial phenomena, Wiley-Interscience, Hoboken, 3rd edn., 2004.
- J. Hammer, J. J. H. Haftka, P. Scherpenisse, J. L. M. Hermens and P. de Voogt, J. Chromatogr., A, 2018, 1571, 185-192.
- 19. P. Schmiedel and W. von Rybinski in *Chemistry and technology of surfactants*, ed. R. J. Farn, Blackwell, Oxford, 2006, ch. 3, pp. 46-88.
- P. Reynolds, in *Colloid science: principles, methods and applications*, ed. T. Cosgrove, Wiley, Oxford, 2nd edn., 2010, ch. 10, pp. 197-216.
- R. J. Hunter, *Foundations of colloid science*, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2nd edn., 2001.
- H. Wennerstro⁻m, O. So⁻derman, U. Olsson and B. Lindman, *Colloids surf.*, A, 1997, **123**, 13-26.
- V. N. Emel'yanenko, G. Boeck, S. P. Verevkin and R. Ludwig, *Chem. : Eur J.*, 2014, 20, 11640-11645.
- 24. R. Ghosh, *Resonance*, 2021, **26**, 241-244.
- 25. P. Wasserscheid and T. Welton, *Ionic liquids in synthesis*, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, 2002.
- J. Wang and H. Wang in *Structures and interactions of ionic liquids*, ed. S. Zhang,J. Wang, X. Lu and Q. Zhou, Springer, United Kingdom, 2014, ch. 2, pp. 39-78.

- 27. C. S. Buettner, A. Cognigni, C. Schröder and K. Bica-Schröder, *J. Mol. Liq.*, 2022,
 347, 118160.
- M. S. Shukla, N. and Saha, S., in *Ionic Liquids: Classes and Properties*, ed. S. T. Handy, IntechOpen, 2011, ch. 7, pp. 153-170.
- 29. Y. Yoshimura, T. Takekiyo, C. Okamoto, N. Hatano and H. Abe, *J. Raman Spectr.*, 2013, **44**, 475-480.
- 30. M. J. Earle and K. R. Seddon, *Pure Appl. Chem.*, 2000, **72**, 1391-1398.
- C. P. Fredlake, J. M. Crosthwaite, D. G. Hert, S. N. V. K. Aki and J. F. Brennecke, *J. Chem. Eng. Data*, 2004, **49**, 954-964.
- S. Aparicio, M. Atilhan and F. Karadas, *Ind. Eng. Chem Res.*, 2010, 49, 9580-9595.
- R. Biczak, B. Pawlowska, P. Balczewski and P. Rychter, *J. Hazard Mater.*, 2014, 274, 181-190.
- K. Dong, Q. Wang, X. Lu, Q. Zhou and S. Zhang in *Structures and interactions* of ionic liquids, ed. S. Zhang, J. Wang, X. Lu and Q. Zhou, Springer, United Kingdom, 2014, ch. 1, pp. 1-38.
- 35. H. Weingärtner, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed., 2008, 47, 654-670.
- 36. A. J. Greer, J. Jacquemin and C. Hardacre, *Molecules*, 2020, **25**, 5207.
- 37. J. F. Brennecke and E. J. Maginn, *AIChE J.*, 2001, **47**, 2384.
- M. E. Van Valkenburg, R. L. Vaughn, M. Williams and J. S. Wilkes, *Thermochim.* Acta, 2005, 425, 181-188.
- J. Liu, F. Wang, L. Zhang, X. Fang and Z. Zhang, *Renewable Energy*, 2014, 63, 519-523.
- J. G. Huddleston, H. D. Willauer, R. P. Swatloski, A. E. Visser and R. D. Rogers, *Chem. Commun.*, 1998, 1765-1766.

- S. Oppermann, F. Stein and U. Kragl, *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.*, 2011, **89**, 493-499.
- 42. S. Katsuta, Y. Watanabe, Y. Araki and Y. Kudo, *ACS Sustainable Chem. Eng.*, 2016, **4**, 564-571.
- 43. J. Jacquemin, P. Husson, A. A. H. Padua and V. Majer, *Green Chem.*, 2006, **8**, 172-180.
- 44. S. Zhang, N. Sun, X. He, X. Lu and X. Zhang, J. Phys. Chem. Ref. Data, 2006, 35, 1475-1517.
- 45. N. Jiao, Y. Zhang, H. Li, L. Liu and S. Zhang, *Chemistry, an Asian Journal*, 2018, 13, 1932-1940.
- D. R. McFarlane, J. Sun, J. Golding, P. Meakin and M. Forsyth, *Electrochim*. *Acta*, 2000, 45, 1271-1278.
- 47. S. Tsuzuki, H. Tokuda, K. Hayamizu and M. Watanabe, *J.Phys. Chem. B*, 2005, 109, 16474-16481.
- R. Freer and A. Curzons, in *Green industrial applications of ionic liquids*, ed. R.
 D. Rogers, K. R. Seddon and S. Volkov, Springer, Dordrecht, 2003, ch. 7, pp. 129-136.
- 49. T. P. T. Pham, C.-W. Cho and Y.-S. Yun, *Water Res.*, 2010, 44, 352-372.
- 50. S. S. de Jesus and R. Maciel Filho, *Renewable & Sustainable Energy Rev.*, 2022, 157, 112039.
- 51. P. Hapiot and C. Lagrost, *Chem. Rev.*, 2008, **108**, 2238-2264.
- S. Rezaei Motlagh, R. Harun, D. R. Awang Biak, S. A. Hussain, W. A. Wan Ab Karim Ghani, R. Khezri, C. D. Wilfred and A. A. M. Elgharbawy, *Molecules*, 2019, 24, 713.
- 53. M.-H. Song, T. P. T. Pham and Y.-S. Yun, *Scientific Rep.*, 2020, **10**, 13905-13908.

- G. A. O. Tiago, I. A. S. Matias, A. P. C. Ribeiro and L. M. D. R. S. Martins, *Molecules*, 2020, 25, 5812.
- 55. E. S. Blackmore and G. J. T. Tiddy, *J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans.* 2, 1988, **84**, 1115-1127.
- O. Zech, S. Thomaier, P. Bauduin, T. Rück, D. Touraud and W. Kunz, *J.Phys. Chem. B*, 2009, **113**, 465-473.
- S. K. Nandwani, N. I. Malek, V. N. Lad, M. Chakraborty and S. Gupta, *Colloids Surf.*, *A*, 2017, **516**, 383-393.
- O. A. El Seoud, N. Keppeler, N. I. Malek and P. D. Galgano, *Polymers*, 2021, 13, 1100.
- 59. S. G. Birrer, P. Quinnan and L. D. Zarzar, *Langmuir*, 2023, **39**, 10795-10805.
- J. Saien, M. Kharazi, V. Pino and I. Pacheco-Fernández, *Sep.Purif. Rev.*, 2023, 52, 164-192.
- N. A. Smirnova and E. A. Safonova, *Russian J. Phys. Chem. A*, 2010, 84, 1695-1704.
- A. Giustiniani, W. Drenckhan and C. Poulard, *Adv. Colloid Interface Sci.*, 2017, 247, 185-197.
- 63. Z. Miskolczy, K. Sebők-Nagy, L. Biczók and S. Göktürk, *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 2004, 400, 296-300.
- 64. B. Dong, N. Li, L. Zheng, L. Yu and T. Inoue, *Langmuir*, 2007, 23, 4178-4182.
- 65. R. Vanyúr, L. Biczók and Z. Miskolczy, *Colloids Surf.*, A, 2007, 299, 256-261.
- C. Jungnickel, J. Łuczak, J. Ranke, J. F. Fernández, A. Müller and J. Thöming, *Colloids Surf. A*, 2008, **316**, 278-284.
- S. Asadabadi, J. Saien and V. Khakizadeh, J. Chem. Thermodyn., 2013, 62, 92-97.

- M. T. Lam, W. D. Adamson, S. Miao, R. Atkin and G. G. Warr, J. Colloid Interface Sci., 2019, 552, 597-603.
- 69. P. Becher, *Emulsions; theory and practice*, Reinhold, New York, 1957.
- B. P. Binks, in *Modern aspects of emulsion science*, ed. B. P. Binks, Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, 1998, ch. 1, pp. 1-48.
- 71. L. L. Schramm, *Emulsions, foams, and suspensions: fundamentals and applications*, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, 2005.
- 72. S. A. F. Bon, in *Particle-stabilized emulsions and colloids: formation and applications*, eds. T. Ngai and S. A. F. Bon, Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, 2014, ch. 4, pp. 65-89.
- 73. G. Muschiolik, Curr. Opin. Colloid Interface Sci., 2007, 12, 213-220.
- R. Pichot, L. Duffus, I. Zafeiri, F. Spyropoulos, and I. T. Norton, in *Particle-stabilized emulsions and colloids: formation and applications*, eds. T. Ngai and S. A. F. Bon, Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, 2014, ch. 10, pp. 247-277.
- 75. N. Garti and A. Aserin, Adv. Colloid Interface Sci., 1996, 65, 37-69.
- M. H. Asfour, H. Elmotasem, D. M. Mostafa and A. A. A. Salama, *Int. J.Pharm.*, 2017, **534**, 325-338.
- 77. A. T. Tyowua, S. G. Yiase and B. P. Binks, J. Colloid Interface Sci., 2017, 488, 127-134.
- 78. R. J. G. Lopetinsky, J. H.Masliyah and Z. Xu in *Colloidal particles at liquid interfaces*, eds. B. P. Binks and T. S. Horozov, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2006, ch. 6, pp. 186-224.
- M. M. Robins and D. J. Hibberd in *Modern aspects of emulsion science*, ed. B. P. Binks, Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, 1998, ch. 4, pp. 115-143.

- F. B. de Carvalho-Guimarães, K. L. Correa, T. P. de Souza, J. R. Rodríguez Amado, R. M. Ribeiro-Costa and J. O. C. Silva-Júnior, *Pharmaceuticals*, 2022, 15, 1413.
- 81. S. U. Pickering, J. Chem. Soc., Trans, 1907, 91, 307-314.
- 82. W. Ramsden, Proc. R. Soc.London, 1904, 72, 156-164.
- W. W. Mwangi, H. P. Lim, L. E. Low, B. T. Tey and E. S. Chan, *Trends Food Sci. Technol.*, 2020, **100**, 320-332.
- M. López-Pedrouso, J. M. Lorenzo, R. Moreira and D. Franco, *Curr. Opin. food* Sci., 2022, 46, 100866.
- 85. M. Shahbazi, H. Jäger and R. Ettelaie, *Colloids Surf.*, A, 2021, **622**, 126641.
- 86. Z. Gricius and G. Øye, *Soft matter*, 2023, **19**, 818-884.
- I. Shabir, A. H. Dar, K. K. Dash, S. Srivastava, V. K. Pandey, S. Manzoor, S. Manzoor and I. Bashir, *J. Agric. Food Res.*, 2023, 14, 100853.
- B. P. Binks and T. S. Horozov, in *Colloidal particles at liquid interfaces*, eds. B.
 P. Binks and T. S. Horozov, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2006, ch.
 1, pp. 1-76.
- 89. S. A. F. Bon, in *Particle-stabilized emulsions and colloids: formation and applications*, eds. T. Ngai and S. A. F. Bon, Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, 2014, ch. 1, pp. 1-7.
- H. Zhao and J. Tian in *Particle-stabilized emulsions and colloids: formation and applications*, ed. T. Ngai and S. A. F. Bon, Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, 2014, ch. 3, pp. 45-63.
- R. L. Aveyard, B. P. Binks and J. H. Clint, *Adv. Colloid Interface Sci.*, 2003, **100**, 503-546.
- P. Finkle, H. D. Draper and J. H. Hildebrand, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 1923, 45, 2780-2788.

- 93. W. D. Bancroft, J. Phys. Chem., 1913, 17, 501-519.
- 94. B. P. Binks, Curr. Opin. Colloid Interface Sci., 2002, 7, 21-41.
- 95. D. E. Tambe and M. M. Sharma, Adv. Colloid Interface Sci., 1994, 52, 1-63.
- 96. T. S. Horozov and B. P. Binks, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed., 2006, 45, 773-776.
- 97. B. P. Binks and M. Kirkland, Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys., 2002, 4, 3727-3733.
- 98. N. P. Ashby, B. P. Binks and V. N. Paunov, *Chem. Commun.*, 2004, 4, 436-437.
- T. S. Horozov, R. Aveyard, J. H. Clint and B. Neumann, *Langmuir*, 2005, 21, 2330-2341.
- 100. S. Nickerson, Ionic liquids in multiphase system, IntechOpen, *InTech eBooks*, 2017.
- 101. J. Zhao, Y. Liu, C. Zheng, Q. Lei, Y. Dong, X. Zhao and J. Yin, *Polymer*, 2018, 146, 109-119.
- 102. Z. Meng, M. Zhang and H. Yang, Green Chem., 2019, 21, 627-633.
- 103. H. Zhang, M. Shang, Y. Zhao and Y. Su, *Micromachines*, 2021, 12, 796.
- X. Ma, P. Wang, X. Tian, Z. Wei and J. Pan, Sep. Purif. Technol., 2022, 280, 119834.
- W. Lu, J. Dong, D. Zhang, P. Lei, Y. Chi and C. Hu, *Dalton Ttrans.*, 2023, 52, 6677-6684.
- B. P. Binks, A. K. F. Dyab and P. D. I. Fletcher, *Chem. Commun.*, 2003, 2540-2541.
- 107. B. P. Binks, A. K. F. Dyab and D. I. Fletcher, *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.*, 2007, 9, 6391-6397.
- 108. H. Ma and L. L. Dai, *Langmuir*, 2011, 27, 508-512.
- 109. E. M. Walker, D. S. Frost and L. L. Dai, *J. Colloid Interface Sci.*, 2011, 363, 307-313.

- 110. D. S. Frost, J. J. Schoepf, E. M. Nofen and L. L. Dai, *J. Colloid Interface Sci.*, 2012, 383, 103-109.
- M. Xu, C. Dartiguelongue, L. Magna and C. Dalmazzone, *Colloids Surf. A*, 2023, 676, 132085.
- 112. K. Möller and T. Bein, Chem. Mater., 2017, 29, 371-388.
- 113. P. G. Jeelani, P. Mulay, R. Venkat and C. Ramalingam, *SILICON*, 2020, **12**, 1337-1354.
- 114. J. M. Rosenholm, C. Sahlgren and M. Lindén, *Nanoscale*, 2010, **2**, 187-1883.
- H. Yan, C. Teh, S. Sreejith, L. Zhu, A. Kwok, W. Fang, X. Ma, K. T. Nguyen, V. Korzh and Y. Zhao, *Angew Chem.*, *Int. Ed.*, 2012, **51**, 8373-8377.
- 116. M. Vallet-Regí, M. Colilla, I. Izquierdo-Barba and M. Manzano, *Molecules*, 2017, 23, 47.
- A. Bakhshian Nik, H. Zare, S. Razavi, H. Mohammadi, P. Torab Ahmadi, N. Yazdani, M. Bayandori, N. Rabiee and J. Izadi Mobarakeh, *Microporous Mesoporous Mater.*, 2020, 299, 110115.
- A. U. Khan, M. Khan, M. H. Cho and M. M. Khan, *Bioprocess Biosyst. Eng.*, 2020, 43, 1339-1357.
- M. Vallet-Regí, F. Schüth, D. Lozano, M. Colilla and M. Manzano, *Chem. Soc. Rev.*, 2022, **51**, 5365-5451.
- 120. Z. Nasresfahani, M. Z. Kassaee and E. Eidi, Appl. Organomet. Chem., 2017, 31.
- 121. T. Asefa and Z. Tao, *Chem. Res. Toxicol.*, 2012, **25**, 2265-2284.
- 122. S. Murugadoss, D. Lison, L. Godderis, S. Van Den Brule, J. Mast, F. Brassinne,N. Sebaihi and P. H. Hoet, *Arch. Toxicol.*, 2017, **91**, 2967-3010.
- L. Chen, J. Liu, Y. Zhang, G. Zhang, Y. Kang, A. Chen, X. Feng and L. Shao, Nanomedicine, 2018, 13, 0076.

- Y. Huang, P. Li, R. Zhao, L. Zhao, J. Liu, S. Peng, X. Fu, X. Wang, R. Luo, R. Wang and Z. Zhang, *Biomedicine & pharmacotherapy*, 2022, 151, 113053-113053.
- 125. T. Nypelö, M. Österberg, X. Zu and J. Laine, *Colloids Surf.*, A, 2011, **392**, 313-321.
- 126. L. Jiao, M. Zhang and H. Li, *Materials*, 2020, **13**, 4074.
- A. A. Nayl, A. I. Abd-Elhamid, A. A. Aly and S. Brse, *RSC adv.*, 2022, **12**, 1376-13726.
- N. C. Starvaggi, B. J. Bradford, C. D. L. Taylor and E. B. Pentzer, *Soft Matter*, 2023, **19**, 7635-7643.
- R. Ranjbarzadeh, A. Moradikazerouni, R. Bakhtiari, A. Asadi and M. Afrand, J. *Cleaner Production*, 2019, **206**, 1089-1100.
- R. Chapa-Rodríguez, G. Avila-de la Rosa and E. Pérez, *Polymer Bull.*, 2021, 78, 3071-3088.
- A. N. Frickenstein, J. M. Hagood, C. N. Britten, B. S. Abbott, M. W. McNally, C.
 A. Vopat, E. G. Patterson, W. M. MacCuaig, A. Jain, K. B. Walters and L. R.
 McNally, *Pharmaceutics*, 2021, 13, 570.
- 132. Z. Li, Y. Mu, C. Peng, M. F. Lavin, H. Shao and Z. Du, *Nanomedicine Nanobiotechnol.*, 2021, **13**.
- 133. A. Wittmar, D. Ruiz-Abad and M. Ulbricht, J. Nanoparticle Res., 2012, 14, 1-10.
- 134. J. Nordström, L. Aguilera and A. Matic, *Langmuir*, 2012, 28, 4080-4085.
- K. Ueno, A. Inaba, M. Kondoh and M. Watanabe, *Langmuir*, 2008, 24, 5253-5259.
- 136. K. Ueno, S. Imaizumi, K. Hata and M. Watanabe, *Langmuir*, 2009, **25**, 825-831.

Chapter 2 Experimental

2.0 Background

The different materials and instruments used in this research are outlined in this chapter. In addition, a detailed account of the experimentation methods used are given herein. The methods include the preparation and characterisation of aqueous silica particles, aqueous ionic liquid, aqueous dispersions of silica in IL and octane-in-water emulsions stabilised by silica particles.

2.1 Materials

2.1.1 Ionic Liquid (IL)

The ionic liquid, 1-Ethyl 3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate, from Ionic Liquid Technologies, was purchased from Sigma Aldrich. The ionic liquid was received as a clear, viscous light-yellow liquid, \geq 98 % purity and density 1.287 g/cm³. Its structure is shown in Figure 2.1.



1-Ethyl 3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate

Figure 2.1 Structure of the IL, 1-ethyl 3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate.

2.1.2 Silica particles

2.1.2.1 Silica nanoparticles

2.1.2.1.1 Ludox[®] CL colloidal silica

Ludox[®] CL colloidal silica particles were produced by W.R. Grace & Co. Conn., purchased from Sigma Aldrich and received as a 30 wt.% acidic colloidal suspension in water. The particles are composed of silicon dioxide coated with aluminium oxide (SiO₂ + Al₂O₃). They are of density 1.23g/mL at 25 °C, surface area of 230 m²/g and a particle diameter of 12 nm. They are positively charged and supplied at a pH of 4.5.

2.1.2.1.2 Ludox® HS-30 colloidal silica

This is a 30 wt.% alkaline colloidal silica particle suspension in water, produced by W.R. Grace & Co. Conn. and purchased from Sigma Aldrich. It contains silicon dioxide of density 1.21 g/mL at 25 °C, of surface area 220 m²/g and has a particle diameter of 12 nm. Ludox HS-30 is negatively charged and was supplied at a pH of 9.8.

2.1.2.2 Silica microparticles

These were received from Fiber Optic Center Inc. as a white powder of particle diameter 2 µm. They were monodispersed.

2.1.3 Oil

The oil used is octane. It was supplied by Sigma Aldrich, \geq 99% purity and density 0.703 g/cm³ at 25 °C. It was columned through alumina to further purify it and remove any traces of moisture.

2.1.4 Other materials

The following reagents were received from Fisher Scientific: Ethanol, absolute, \geq 99.8 % purity; Decon 90, a surface-active detergent for cleaning glassware and microscope slides; sodium hydroxide, > 98.6% purity and hydrochloric acid of purity

37%, both used to adjust the pH of the ionic liquid and silica particles. The water used was deionized water, which was then purified with a Milli-Q reagent system to achieve a resistivity of about 18 M Ω cm.

2.2 Methods

2.2.1 Preparation and characterisation of aqueous IL

Aqueous solutions of the ionic liquid were prepared by measuring the required volume of IL stock solution in water and diluting it with the required volume of Milli-Q water. Aqueous solutions of dilute HCl or NaOH were added to Milli-Q water and utilised to alter the pH of the aqueous ionic liquid as required. The range of concentration of the aqueous IL was from 0 to 1000 mM. A pH meter (Hydrus 300 manufactured by Fisherbrand) was used to measure the pH of the aqueous IL.

2.2.2 Preparation and characterisation of aqueous dispersions of silica particles

Aqueous dispersions of 1 wt.% Ludox CL at low pH of 3.8 ± 0.2 and 1 wt.% Ludox HS-30 at high pH of 9.8 ± 0.2 colloidal silica nanoparticles were prepared by measuring a known volume of the stock particle dispersions and diluting them with the appropriate volume of Milli-Q water. The pH of the aqueous dispersions was measured as described above.

2.2.3 Preparation and characterisation of aqueous dispersions of silica in IL

Equal volumes of known concentration of aqueous dispersions of silica nanoparticles (Ludox CL or Ludox HS-30) and aqueous IL were added together in a glass vial with screw cap and the mixture was hand-shaken for some seconds.

2.2.3.1 Monitoring the stability of the aqueous dispersions of silica in IL

The stability of the aqueous dispersions was monitored by visual inspection and photographs of the vials were taken at time intervals of 0, 24-48 h, 1 week, 2 weeks and 3 weeks.

2.2.3.2 Measurement of zeta potential and particle size

The zeta potential of silica nanoparticles was measured at 25 °C with a Zetasizer Nanoseries Nano-ZS Malvern Instruments. 1 ml of aqueous silica nanoparticle dispersion in aqueous IL was measured for each IL concentration into a 4.5 ml polystyrene disposable cuvette and placed in the instrument. This procedure was repeated three times for each IL concentration of the aqueous dispersion. After each run, the dip cell was first rinsed with ethanol, then Milli-Q water and dried using compressed air before the next run. The same procedure was repeated for particle size measurement but without introducing the dip cell. Ludox CL dispersions at high IL concentrations were sonicated for 6 min using an ultrasonic bath (Ultrawave) before measurement to ensure no sedimentation.

Figure 2.2 Zetasizer Nanoseries (Nano-ZS Malvern Instruments)

2.2.4 Preparation and characterisation of emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles

The required concentration and volume of aqueous dispersion of silica nanoparticles and the required concentration and volume of aqueous IL (5ml aqueous phase) were added to a 20 ml screw cap glass vial with dimensions 51 mm by 27 mm and the contents hand-shaken for a few sec. Then, an equal volume of octane (5 ml) was added, and the two phases were homogenised using an Ultra-Turrax T-25 homogenizer between

12,000 and 13,000 rpm for 2 min. An immediate photo' of the emulsion was taken and the whole process repeated for all the IL concentrations. Every experiment was conducted at room temperature of about 20 °C.



Figure 2.2 Photo of Ultra-Turrax T-25 homogenizer.

2.2.5 Measurement of three-phase contact angle

The three-phase contact angle at the octane-water interface was measured using a Drop Shape Analysis System DSA 10 Mk2. First, microscope glass slides (Fisher Scientific) were cleaned with Decon-90 in order to mimic anionic silica particles. The slide was put into a rectangular glass cuvette and octane was gently added to submerge the slide. Then, a drop of aqueous IL of known concentration was placed onto the slide using a 25 μ L microvolume syringe. Different concentrations of aqueous IL were

prepared using aqueous NaOH to raise the pH of the aqueous IL to about 10. Then, the contact angle of the different IL concentrations at the octane-water-glass interface was measured. Three to five measurements were done for each IL concentration and the whole procedure was repeated for all IL concentrations.



Figure 2.3 Drop Shape Analyser (DSA 10 Mk2).

2.2.6 Preparation and characterisations of emulsions stabilised by silica microparticles

Emulsions stabilised by silica microparticles were prepared using three different methods which are: particles originally dispersed in water, particles originally dispersed in octane and the powdered particle method described below. The concentration of silica microparticles used was from 0 to 4 wt.%.

2.2.6.1 Silica particles originally dispersed in water

The required mass of microparticles was put in a vial with screw cap containing the required volume of Milli-Q water. Aqueous NaOH was used to raise the pH to about 10. Thereafter, the vial was covered and put in an ultrasonic bath to sonicate and disperse the particles in water for about 8 min. Then, the required volume and concentration of aqueous IL (at pH 10) was added, hand shaken for a few seconds and an equal volume of octane added. The two phases were homogenised at 12,000 to 13,000 rpm for 2 minutes using an Ultra-Turrax T-25 homogenizer.

2.2.6.2 Silica particles originally dispersed in oil

The required mass of silica particles was put into a glass vial with screwcap containing 5 ml of octane. The vial was placed in a Branson Digital Sonifier with low power ultrasonic finger and cooled in a beaker of ice to disperse the particles in oil. An amplitude of 40% for 30 sec at 0.5 pulse on and 0.5 pulse off was used.

After dispersing the particles in oil, 5 ml of the required aqueous IL concentration at pH 10 was added and the two phases were homogenised for 2 min at 12,000 to 13,000 rpm using an Ultra-Turrax T-25 homogenizer. An immediate photo' was taken and the whole process repeated for all aqueous IL concentrations.

2.2.6.3 Powered silica particle method

The powdered silica particle method was done by placing a mass of powdered silica in a glass vial with screwcap and simultaneously adding equal volumes of both the aqueous phase (containing the required IL concentration at pH 10) and octane. The mixture was homogenised for 2 min at 12,000 to 13,000 rpm using an Ultra-Turrax T-25 homogenizer. An immediate photo' was taken and the whole process repeated for all aqueous IL concentrations.

2.2.6.4 Determination of emulsion type

The drop test was conducted on all emulsions to determine the emulsion type. A volumetric pipette was used to take a small sample of the emulsion, which was separately

added into octane and water. If the emulsion dispersed in octane, then it is water-in-oil (w/o). If it dispersed in water, then it is oil-in-water (o/w).

2.2.6.5 Emulsion stability monitoring

The stability of the prepared emulsions was monitored by visual inspection for possible coalescence or creaming and photos of the vials were taken using a digital camera at time intervals of 0, 24-48 h, 1 week, 2 weeks and 3 weeks. An o/w emulsion's stability to creaming was evaluated by tracking the position of the water-emulsion interface, whereas the stability to coalescence was evaluated by monitoring the position of the oil-emulsion interface. The emulsion stability was determined from a plot of average drop diameter against either [IL] or [particle] and from the values of f_0 and f_w , where f_0 relates to the stability to coalescence and f_w relates to the stability to creaming:

$$f_{o} = \frac{\text{volume of oil released}}{\text{initial volume of oil}}$$
(2.1)

$$f_{w} = \frac{volume \ of \ water \ released}{initial \ volume \ of \ water}$$
(2.2)

The extreme values of f_o and f_w are maximum value = 1 and minimum value = 0. Hence, when f_o or $f_w = 1$, there is complete stability to coalescence or creaming respectively and when fo or $f_w = 0$, there is complete instability and complete phase separation occurs.

2.2.6.6 Optical microscopy

Optical microscopy was performed using an Olympus BX51 microscope to capture the images of the stable emulsions 3 to 4 weeks after homogenisation. A drop of the diluted emulsion was put on a microscope slide after the emulsions had first been diluted using the continuous phase and the image observed at different magnifications. The droplet shape and average diameter were determined afterwards.



Figure 2.4 Olympus BX51 microscope.

Chapter 3

3.0 Aqueous dispersions and emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles

Background:

Ionic liquids as adsorbing surfactants can be used to enhance the stability of emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles. This chapter contains a comprehensive experimental account of the aqueous dispersions of silica nanoparticles in 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate (IL), and emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles, with the IL as the adsorbing surfactant. The dispersions of silica nanoparticles in aqueous ionic liquid (IL) were first studied and characterised using dynamic light scattering for zeta potential and particle size measurements. Emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles were also studied and characterised using optical microscopy (Olympus microscope). All experiments were carried out at room temperature of 20 ± 1 °C.

3.1 Aqueous dispersions of silica nanoparticles in aqueous ionic liquid

Aqueous dispersions of Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles in aqueous IL were studied and characterised. The concentrations quoted are relative to the aqueous dispersion for both silica nanoparticles and ionic liquid.

3.1.1 Ludox CL dispersions at low pH

Figure 3.1 shows the of appearance of 1 wt.% Ludox CL dispersions in increasing IL concentrations (1:1 volume of Ludox CL:IL) between 0 and 0.1 M at $pH = 3.6 \pm 0.1$ immediate photo, 72 hours and 3 weeks after preparation. The dispersions were stable at low IL concentrations. As the concentration of IL increases, the dispersions becomes

slightly turbid, with sedimentation occurring at high IL concentrations. This affirms the instability of the formed aqueous dispersions in the IL, in line with the sedimentation method used to evaluate the stability of nanofluids ^{1,2,3}.

(a)



(b)



(c)



Figure 3.1. Appearance of 1 wt.% Ludox CL dispersions at pH = 3.6 in aqueous IL for [IL]/M from left to right of: 0, 0.00078, 0.0016, 0.0031, 0.0063, 0.013, 0.025, 0.050 and 0.10 (a) immediately after preparation, (b) after 72 h, (c) after 3 weeks.

The zeta potential of the aqueous dispersions in IL was measured as an indication of the potential stability of the aqueous dispersions. Figure 3.2 shows a plot of zeta potential of the dispersions as a function of IL concentration. In the absence of IL, the zeta potential value was +34 mV. As the IL concentration gradually increased, the zeta potential value changed from above +30 mV to lower negative values and finally to lower positive values as the IL concentration increases. The drop in the value of the zeta potential with increasing IL concentration indicates decreasing stability ^{4,5,6,7}.



Figure 3.2. Zeta potential of 1 wt.% Ludox CL dispersions versus [IL] at pH 3.6.

Figure 3.3 is a plot of the average particle diameter as a function of IL concentration for 1 wt.% Ludox CL dispersions. As the concentration of IL increases, the apparent particle size also increases. This can be attributed to aggregation of the particles.



Figure 3.3. Plot of particle size of 1 wt.% Ludox CL dispersions versus [IL] at pH 3.6.

3.1.2 Ludox HS-30 dispersions at high pH

Figure 3.4 shows the appearance of 1 wt.% Ludox HS-30 dispersions in increasing IL concentrations between 0 and 0.05 M immediately after preparation, 72 hours and 3 weeks after at pH 10. The dispersions appeared to be stable, less turbid at low IL concentrations, and more turbid as the IL concentration increases. This suggests dispersion instability within the IL concentrations studied. However, unlike Ludox CL dispersions, no obvious sedimentation was observed with time at higher IL concentrations. This agrees with the work of Ueno *et al.* in a study of bare and poly(methyl methacrylate) (PMMA)-grafted silica nanoparticles in 1-alkyl-3-methylimidazolium-based ionic liquids of different structures, where the bare silica particles were unstable while the PMMA-grafted silica particles displayed long-term colloidal stability⁸.



(b)



(c)



Figure 3.4. Appearance of 1 wt.% Ludox HS-30 dispersions at pH 10 in aqueous [IL]/M from left to right of: 0, 0.000098, 0.000195, 0.00039, 0.00078, 0.0016, 0.0031, 0.0063, 0.013, 0.025 and 0.050 (a) immediately after preparation, (b) 72 hours and (c) 3 weeks after.

Figure 3.5 shows a plot of the zeta potential of 1 wt.% Ludox HS-30 dispersions as a function of IL concentration. As the concentration of IL increases from 0 to 0.0063 M, the zeta potential was high negative values of approximately -30 mV, and these dispersions were less turbid and seem to be the most stable in the range of the IL concentrations studied. However, as the IL concentration increases beyond this, the zeta potential reduces to lower negative values up to -20 mV. The dispersions formed at these higher IL concentrations appear more turbid, suggesting reduced stability with time. The reduction in value of the zeta potential as the IL concentration increases can be attributed to factors such as the isoelectric point and adsorption of IL on particles,^{9,10} and steric effects ¹¹. The zeta potential can be used to evaluate the stability of dispersions. It was observed that as the IL concentration increases, the stability of the dispersions reduced due to the decrease in the values of the zeta potential. Based on the foregoing, further increase in the IL concentration and fall in the zeta potential values could result to aggregation and possible sedimentation of the particles ¹².



Figure 3.5. Zeta potential of 1 wt.% Ludox HS-30 dispersions versus [IL] at pH 10.

Figure 3.6 is a plot of the average particle diameter as a function of IL concentration for 1 wt.% Ludox HS-30 dispersions. A similar trend to what was seen with Ludox CL dispersions was also observed, where dispersions at higher IL concentrations recorded the highest particle size values. This suggests aggregation of particles¹², hence increased dispersion instability as IL concentration increases.



Figure 3.6. Particle diameter of 1 wt.% Ludox HS-30 dispersions versus [IL] at pH 10.

3.2 Ionic liquid as surfactant in Pickering emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles

The silica nanoparticle dispersions study was followed by experiments on emulsions stabilised by both Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30 and the IL acted as the surfactant. The emulsions were characterised by optical microscopy and drop shape analyser (contact angle). Control experiments on emulsions containing either silica nanoparticles alone or aqueous IL alone were first prepared and investigated. Afterwards, equal volumes of the aqueous and oil phases (1:1 volume) stabilized by silica nanoparticles were homogenised and investigated.

3.2.1 Effect of IL concentration at constant Ludox CL concentration at pH 3.6

The concentration of Ludox CL was kept constant at 2 wt.% while the IL concentration was varied from 0 to 1000 mM. Figure 3.7 shows the appearance of the control experiments on emulsions of (a) 2 wt.% Ludox CL without IL and (b) a range of IL concentrations without Ludox CL particles. It can be observed that there was no formation of stable emulsions immediately after homogenisation in both cases. Rather, complete phase separation was observed a few minutes after preparation. This shows that both Ludox CL particles or aqueous IL when used alone cannot successfully stabilise emulsions.

(a)





Figure 3.7 Appearance of emulsions of 2 wt.% Ludox CL and octane (1:1 volume) for (a) without IL immediately (left) and a few mintes later (right) and (b) without Ludox CL immediately (upper) and a few minutes later (lower) for [IL]/mM from left to right: 0, 0.39, 0.78, 1.56, 3.125, 6.25, 12.5, 25, 50, 100, and 200.

Figure 3.8 shows the appearance of emulsions stabilized by 2 wt.% Ludox CL and increasing concentrations of aqueous IL at pH 3.6 monitored over a period of 0, 24 hour and up to 4 weeks. Complete phase separation occurred a few minutes after homogenisation, with increasing particle sedimentation as the concentration of IL increases. This shows that the anion of the IL either does not adsorb on positively charged particles or to a sufficient extent to modify their wettability.



(b)



Figure 3.8 Appearance of emulsions of 2 wt.% Ludox CL with aqueous IL and octane (1:1 volume) for [IL]/mM from left to right: 0, 0.39, 0.78, 1.56, 3.125, 6.25, 12.5, 25, 50, 100, 200, 300, 400, 500, 600, 700, 800, 900 and 1000 at pH 3.6 (a) immediately and (b) 4 weeks after.

3.2.2 Effect of IL concentration at constant Ludox HS-30 concentration at pH 10

At constant Ludox HS-30 concentration of 2 wt.%, the IL concentration was varied from 0 to 900 mM. Figure 3.9 is the control experiment on emulsions stabilised by 2 wt.% Ludox HS-30, (a) without IL, and (b) without the particles. It shows the formation of unstable emulsions which completely phase separated a few minutes after preparation. Thus both Ludox HS-30 and aqueous IL when used alone cannot stabilise octane-water emulsions.



Figure 3.9. (a) Appearance of emulsions of 2 wt.% Ludox HS-30 and octane (1:1 volume) without IL. Immediate photo (left) and a few minutes after photo (right).

(b)





Figure 3.9. (b). Appearance of emulsions of equal volumes of IL and octane, immediate photo and a few minutes later photo, for [IL]/mM from left to right: 0, 0.39, 0.78, 1.56, 3.125, 6.25, 12.5, 25, 50, 100, and 200.

Figure 3.10 shows the appearance of emulsions stabilized by 2 wt.% Ludox HS-30 and increasing concentrations of aqueous IL at pH 10 observed over a timeframe of 0, 24 hours and up to 4 weeks. The results show that no stable emulsions were formed at low IL concentrations from 0 to 12.5mM, stable oil-in-water (o/w) emulsions formed at intermediate IL concentrations from 50mM to 200mM while no stable emulsions formed at IL concentrations above 200mM. The formation of stable emulsions by Ludox HS-30 confirms that the surface of the Ludox HS-30 nanoparticles produced enough repulsion to sufficiently counterbalance attractive forces by the IL, thereby stabilizing the emulsions¹³. This implies that 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium ion, which is the cation of the IL, can modify the negatively charged Ludox HS-30 particle surfaces at intermediate IL concentrations, enabling emulsification. This finding is in line with the result obtained by Shi et al., where negatively charged silica nanoparticles were used with CO₂responsive ionic liquids to prepare reversible stable Pickering emulsions¹⁴. This also agrees with the work of Binks et al, which formed stable o/w Pickering emulsions using Pb-supported silica nanoparticles with azobenzene ionic liquid as the adsorbing surfactant ¹⁵ and effective preparation of a series of novel stable emulsions containing ionic liquid exclusively stabilised by silica nanoparticles, although they used IL and oil to vary the inherent particle hydrophobicity ¹⁶.


Figure 3.10. Appearance of emulsions containing 2 wt.% Ludox HS-30 for [IL]/mM from left to right: 0, 0.39, 0.78, 1.56, 3.125, 6.25, 12.5, 25, 50, 100, 200, 300, 400, 500, 600, 700, 800 and 900 at pH = 10 (a) immediately after preparation and (b) 4 weeks after.

Optical microscopy analysis was done on the stable o/w emulsions to determine the shape and the average diameter of the droplets formed. Figure 3.11 shows the optical images formed at intermediate IL concentrations 4 weeks after preparation. Spherical droplets were observed on all the images. The average droplet diameter increased from 16 μ m to 24 μ m, and further reduced to 16 μ m at \pm 0.4 μ m as the IL concentration increased.





(c)





Figure 3.11. Optical microscopy images of 2 wt.% Ludox HS-30 emulsions after 4 weeks for IL concentrations of (a) 25 mM, (b) 50 mM, (c) 100 mM and (d) 200 mM at different magnifications.

A measure of the stability to coalescence (f_0) and the stability to creaming (f_w) was done to ascertain the stability of the o/w emulsions to both coalescence and creaming. Figure 3.12 is a plot of f_o and f_w as a function of IL concentration for the stable emulsions 4 weeks after preparation. From figure 3.12, the f_0 curve is a minimum, showing maximum coalescence of 1 at zero IL concentration, zero coalescence at IL concentrations of 0.025M, 0.05M, 0.1M and 0.2M, and rapid increase in coalescence to 1 at higher IL concentrations from 0.4M to 0.9M. This indicates that the o/w emulsions formed at IL concentrations from 0.025M to 0.2M were very stable to coalescence. The fw curve is also a minimum with highest creaming value of 1 at zero IL concentration, reduced but not zero creaming observed at IL concentrations from 0.025M to 0.2M and sharp increase in creaming to a maximum of 1 at higher IL concentrations from 0.4M to 0.9M. This shows that the o/w emulsions formed were more stable to coalescence than to creaming at IL concentrations of 0.025M, 0.05M, 0.1M and 0.2M, affirming what is expected in o/w emulsions. These observations could be linked with the findings in the studies of the aqueous dispersions of Ludox HS-30, where the aqueous dispersions in IL appeared stable with no sedimentation of particles at similar IL concentrations of 0.013M, 0.025M and 0.050 M but with half the particle concentration. The sedimentation of the

o/w emulsion particles at higher IL concentrations from 0.3 M to 0.9 M also aligns with the expected possibility of sedimentation and increasing instability of the aqueous dispersions of Ludox HS-30 at higher IL concentrations. This confirms increasing instability with increasing IL concentration for both the aqueous dispersions and the emulsions of Ludox HS-30.



Figure 3.12. Plot of f_o (stability to coalescence) and f_w (stability to creaming) as a function of IL concentration for o/w emulsions of 2 wt.% Ludox HS-30 and 4 weeks after preparation.

The contact angle was measured in order to determine the hydrophilicity and surface properties of the silica nanoparticles and its wettability by the IL ¹⁷. Hence the microscopic glass slides were modified to mimic a hydrophilic silica surface of Ludox HS-30 nanoparticles. Figure 3.13 shows a plot of the average contact angle of a water drop (pH 10) under octane on hydrophilic glass slides at different IL concentrations. The average contact angle for Milli-Q water was less than 5°. The contact angle increased from less than 5° to 38° at 0.00078 M IL. As the concentration of IL increased, the contact angle value gradually dropped to 17° at 0.1 M and later increased

to 33° at [IL] of 0.9 M, at \pm 0.4°. All the contact angle values are much less than 90° affirming the high hydrophilicity of the silica nanoparticles and the resultant high wettability of the Ludox HS-30 particles in water, hence the resultant formation and stability of oil-in-water emulsions ^{18,19}.



Figure 3.13. Plot of contact angle of a water drop (pH 10) on a hydrophilic glass slide under octane as a function of IL concentration. Contact angle of Milli-Q water is $< 5^{\circ}$.

3.3 Conclusions:

This chapter researched on aqueous dispersions of silica nanoparticles in 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate (IL) as well as emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles, with the IL serving as the adsorbing surfactant.

The effect of IL concentration on the stability of both the aqueous dispersions and the emulsions was investigated. Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles formed more stable aqueous dispersions with no sedimentation observed at the studied IL concentrations than Ludox CL, which formed less stable aqueous dispersions with sedimentation observed at higher IL concentrations.

The effect of the zeta potential value on the stability of the dispersions was looked at. The zeta potential values for Ludox CL changed from +34 mV to lower negative values and finally to lower positive values as the IL concentration increases, suggesting reduced dispersion stability with increasing IL concentration. For the Ludox HS-30, the zeta potential value changed from higher negative (-30 mV) to lower negative value as the IL concentration increases, suggesting reduced stability at higher IL concentrations. The particle size also increased as the IL concentration increases, suggesting aggregation of particles and reduced stability for both Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles.

The findings of the emulsion studies aligns with that of the aqueous dispersions, with Ludox HS-30 forming stable o/w emulsions at intermediate IL concentrations while Ludox CL formed no stable emulsions at the IL concentrations studied. Hence the IL was able to act as an adsorbing surfactant by enhancing the stability of the o/w emulsions stabilised by Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles at intermediate IL concentrations. This shows that the cation of the IL can modify the anion of Ludox HS-30 to form stable o/w emulsions while the anion of the IL cannot modify the cation of the Ludox CL, hence no stable emulsions formed. Also, increasing the IL concentrations reduces the stability for both the aqueous dispersions and the emulsions studies.

3.4 REFERENCES

- 1. W. Yu and H. Xie, J. Nanomater., 2012, 2012, 435873.
- 2. X. Wei and L. Wang, *Particuology*, 2010, **8**, 262–271.
- 3. X. Li, D. Zhu, and X. Wang, J. Colloid Interface Sci., 2007, 310, 456–463.

- P. Thakur, S. S. Sonawane, S. H. Sonawane, and B. A. Bhanvase, in Nanofluidsbased delivery system, encapsulation of nanoparticles for stability to make stable nanofluids, ed. S. H. Sonawane, B. A. Bhanvase, and M. Sivakumar, Elsevier, 2020, ch. 9, pp. 141-152.
- T. M. Riddick, Control of colloid stability through zeta potential: with a closing chapter on its relationship to cardiovascular disease, 1968, Vol. 1, Staunton, VA, USA: Zeta-Meter, Incorporated.
- 6. M. Wang, Y. Gao, J. Zhang, J. Zhao, *Electrochimica Acta*, 2015, 155, 236-243.
- 7. M. Kosmulski, and E. Mączka, Colloids Surf. A, 2022, 654, 130168
- 8. K. Ueno, A. Inaba, M. Kondoh and M. Watanabe, Langmuir 2008, 24, 5253-5259.
- 9. H. Sis and M. Birinci, Colloids Surf. A, 2009, 341, 60-67.
- 10. R. Deleurence, C. Parneix and C. Monteux, Soft Matter, 2014, 10, 7088-7095.
- J. Dong, S. Chen, D. S. Corti, E.I. Franses, Y. Zhao, H. T. Ng and E. Hanson, J. Colloid Interface Sci., 2011, 362, 33-41.
- K. Cacua, F. Ordonez, C. Zapata, B. Herrera, E. Pabon and R. Buitrago-Sierra, *Colloids Surf. A*, 2019, **583**, 123960.
- J. C. Riedl, M. A. Akhavan Kazemi, F. Cousin, E. Dubois, S. Fantini, S. Lois, R. Perzynski and V. Peyre, *Nanoscale Adv.*, 2020, 2, 1560
- 14. Y. Shi, D. Xiong, Y. Chen, H. Wang and J. Wang, *J. Mol. Liq.*, 2019, **274**, 239-245.
- Z. Li, Y. Shi, A. Zhu, Y. Zhao, H. Wang, B. P. Binks, and J. Wang, *Angew. Chem.*, *Int. Ed.*, 2021, **133**, 3974-3979.
- B. P. Binks, A. K. F. Dyab and P. D. I. Fletcher, Chem. Commun., 2003, Issue 20, 2540-2541.
- 17. Y. Yuan, T. R. Lee, Surface Science Techniques, Springer, Berlin, 2013, pp 3-34.
- 18. B.P. Binks, S.O. Lumsdon, Langmuir, 2000, 16, pp. 8622-8631

- M. Xu, C. Dartiguelongue, L. Magna, and C. Dalmazzone, *Colloids Surf. A*, 2023, 676, 132085.
- 20. V. R. Ghaleh and A. Mohammadi, J. Dispersion Sci. Technol., 2020, **41**, 1299-1310.

Chapter 4

4.0 Micron-sized silica particles

Background:

Ionic liquids can serve as adsorbing surfactants to increase the stability of emulsions stabilised by micron-sized silica particles. This chapter researched on the ionic liquid, 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate, as an adsorbing surfactant in Pickering emulsions stabilised by micron-sized silica particles using three different methods to disperse the silica particles before homogenisation. Following the findings of emulsions stabilised by silica nanoparticles, studies on emulsions stabilised by micron-sized silica particles of about 2 μ m were carried out and the findings detailed in this chapter. This was to ascertain if ionic liquid as an adsorbing surfactant also applies to Pickering emulsions stabilised by larger particles and to visualise the particles on emulsion droplet interfaces using optical microscopy. Prior to commencing the emulsion studies, aqueous dispersions of micron-sized silica particles in ionic liquid were investigated. All experiments were done at room temperature of 20 ± 1 °C and at pH ~ 10.

4.1 Aqueous dispersions of micron-sized silica particles in ionic liquid

Figure 4.1 shows the appearance of aqueous dispersions of 2 wt. % silica particles of diameter 2 μ m in ionic liquid for IL concentrations between 0 and 4.5 × 10⁻¹ M at pH ~ 10. The dispersions were cloudy and turbid immediately after preparation for all IL concentrations studied. However, this was followed by an increasing rate of sedimentation with increasing IL concentration a few minutes after preparation. After 24 hours, complete sedimentation was observed with an upper clear layer and a lower particle sediment for all IL concentrations.



(a)



Figure 4.1. Appearance of 2 wt.% micron-sized silica particle (diameter 2 μ m) dispersions in aqueous IL for [IL]/M from left to right of: 0, 3.9×10^{-4} , 1.56×10^{-3} , 3.13×10^{-3} , 6.25×10^{-3} , 1.25×10^{-2} , 2.5×10^{-2} , 5.0×10^{-2} , 1.0×10^{-1} , 1.5×10^{-1} , 2.0×10^{-1} , 2.5×10^{-1} , 3.0×10^{-1} , 3.5×10^{-1} , 4.0×10^{-1} , and 4.5×10^{-1} at pH ~ 10 for (a) immediately after preparation and (b) 24 hours later.

4.2 Pickering emulsions stabilised by micron-sized silica particles

Experiments with micron-sized silica particles were carried out using three different approaches depending on how the silica particles were introduced into the system: (i) Particles originally dispersed in water, (ii) particles originally dispersed in octane and (iii) powdered particle method, where water and octane were simultaneously added to particles. All the experiments contained a fixed particle concentration of 2 wt. %

with respect to the aqueous phase, at pH ~ 10 and at room temperature of 20 ± 1 °C. The type of emulsion formed was oil-in-water (o/w) using the drop test ^{1, 2}.

4.2.1 Particles originally dispersed in water

An optical micrograph of 2 μ m silica particles dispersed in water is shown in Figure 4.2. It is seen that particles dispersed discretely in water.



Figure 4.2. Microscope image of 2 wt. % micron-sized silica particles dispersed in water at pH ≈ 10 .

The appearance of o/w emulsions with particles originally dispersed in water for IL concentrations from 0 to 4.0×10^{-1} M at different times since preparation is shown in Figure 4.3. Partial phase separation can be seen at IL concentrations between 0 and 2.5 \times 10^{-2} M. A stable emulsion to coalescence forms at an intermediate IL concentration of 5.0 $\times 10^{-2}$ M, after which there was increasing phase separation and eventual complete phase separation at IL concentrations > 1.0×10^{-1} M.





(c)

(d)



Figure 4.3. Appearance of o/w emulsions of 2 wt.% micron-sized silica particles originally dispersed in aqueous IL with octane (1:1 volume) for [IL]/M from left to right: $0, 3.9 \times 10^{-4}, 1.56 \times 10^{-3}, 6.25 \times 10^{-3}, 1.25 \times 10^{-2}, 2.5 \times 10^{-2}, 5.0 \times 10^{-2}, 1.0 \times 10^{-1}, 2.0 \times 10^{-1}, 3.0 \times 10^{-1}$ and 4.0×10^{-1} at pH ~ 10 for (a) immediately after preparation, (b) after 24 h, (c) after 2 weeks and (d) after 3 weeks.

Figure 4.4 is a plot of stability to coalescence (f_0) as a function of IL concentration for o/w emulsions after 3 weeks. From the plot, at no IL concentration, the f_0 value was at a maximum value of 1 and the emulsion formed was most unstable with complete phase separation. There was a sharp minimum at IL concentration of 5.0×10^{-2} M and f_0 equal to 0. This IL concentration showed the formation of the most stable emulsions with complete stability to coalescence, hence $f_0 = 0$. Afterwards, the values of f_0 increased rapidly to the limit of 1 again at IL concentrations ranging from 1.0×10^{-1} M to 4.0×10^{-1} M, corresponding to maximum emulsion instability and complete phase separation of the emulsions formed.



Figure 4.4. Plot of stability to coalescence (f_0) as a function of IL concentration for 0/w emulsions of 2 wt. % micron-sized silica originally dispersed in water 3 weeks after preparation.

4.2.2 Particles originally dispersed in octane

Figure 4.5 shows the micrograph of micron-sized silica particles dispersed in octane. The hydrophilic particles can be seen to be dispersed more as clusters than discrete particles.



Figure 4.5. Micrograph of 2 wt. % micron-sized silica particles dispersed in octane.

The appearance of o/w emulsions for particles originally dispersed in octane for IL concentrations from 0 M to 4.5×10^{-1} M is shown in Figure 4.6. Stable emulsions were observed at IL concentrations from 0 to 5.0×10^{-2} M 24 h after preparation until 1 week after. This is in line with the work of Yang *et al.* who formed stable magnetically responsive IL-based Pickering emulsions using amphiphilic Fe3O4 nanoparticles particles and C4mim[PF6] as a hydrophobic IL ³. Although the emulsion without IL completely phase separated after 1 week, emulsions at IL concentrations from 3.9×10^{-4} M to 5.0×10^{-2} M remained partially stable for up to 3 weeks although showing increased coalescence at higher concentrations.







(c)



(d)



Figure 4.6. Appearance of o/w emulsions of 2 wt.% micron-sized silica originally dispersed in octane with aqueous IL (1:1 volume) for [IL]/M from left to right: 0, 3.9×10^{-4} , 1.56×10^{-3} , 3.13×10^{-3} , 6.25×10^{-3} , 1.25×10^{-2} , 2.5×10^{-2} , 5.0×10^{-2} , 1.0×10^{-1} , 1.5×10^{-1} , 2.0×10^{-1} , 3.0×10^{-1} , 3.5×10^{-1} , 4.0×10^{-1} and 4.5×10^{-1} at pH ~ 10 for (a) immediately after preparation, (b) after 24 h, (c) after 1 week, and (d) after 3 weeks.

A plot of f_0 (stability to coalescence) versus IL concentration for time intervals from 0 to 3 weeks is shown in Figure 4.7. The plot shows that the emulsions were stable to coalescence at lower IL concentrations from 3.9×10^{-4} M to 5.0×10^{-2} M with an f_0 value of 0 at 24 h, showing zero coalescence and maximum emulsion stability. Afterwards, coalescence and f_0 values gradually increased with time as IL concentration increases until an extreme f_0 value of about 1 was reached at [IL] from 1.0×10^{-1} M to 4.5×10^{-1} M within 1 to 3 weeks, resulting in increased emulsion instability. Comparing this with when particles were originally dispersed in water, originally dispersing the particles in oil activates more of the silica particles to adsorb at the oil-water interface.



Figure 4.7. Plot of f_0 *versus* IL concentration for o/w emulsions of 2 wt. % micron-sized silica originally dispersed in octane at 0 to 3 weeks after preparation.

Figure 4.8 shows optical microscopy images of o/w emulsions 3 weeks after preparation. From the images, the lower IL concentrations show more o/w emulsion droplets than the higher IL concentrations, suggesting increasing emulsions coalescence with increasing IL concentration. Also, at higher magnifications, most of the images show

close packed particles around oil drops. This indicates that the micro-sized silica particles really stabilised the emulsions while the IL served as an adsorbing surfactant.

(a)



(b)



(c)



Figure 4.8. Optical microscopy images of some stable o/w emulsions of 2 wt.% micronsized silica originally dispersed in octane at 3 weeks for IL concentrations from top to bottom of (a) 3.9×10^{-4} M, (b) 1.56×10^{-3} M, and (c) 3.13×10^{-3} M at different magnifications.

Figure 4.9 is a plot of the average drop diameter as a function of IL concentration for stable o/w emulsions 3 weeks after preparation. The average drop diameter can be seen to increase from 59 μ m to 86 μ m at IL concentrations from 3.9 × 10⁻⁴ M to 1.56 × 10⁻³ M before recording a steady and gradual decrease to 47 μ m as the IL concentration increases to 1.25 × 10⁻² M. At higher IL concentrations above 1.25 × 10⁻² M, the average drop diameter could not be determined because of increased and obvious emulsion coalescence. The increase in emulsion instability could be ascribed to rise in the interfacial resistance from the high concentration of the IL at the interface.⁴



Figure 4.9. Plot of average drop diameter *versus* [IL] for stable o/w emulsions of 2 wt. % micron-sized silica originally dispersed in octane 3 weeks after preparation.

4.2.3 Powdered particle method

The appearance of o/w emulsions prepared using the powdered particle method for IL concentrations from 0 M to 4.0×10^{-1} M is shown in Figure 4.10. IL concentrations from 0 M to 5.0×10^{-2} M produced stable emulsions up to 24 hours while the higher IL concentrations from 2.0×10^{-1} M to 4.0×10^{-1} M exhibited complete phase separation 24 h after preparation. For the stable emulsions, there was gradual but increasing coalescence as IL concentration increases up to 3 weeks except for the two lowest concentrations of 0 M and 3.9×10^{-4} M, which remained stable for the whole 3-week period. The vial without IL that formed stable emulsions represents a major deviation from what was observed in the previous two methods of preparation. This deviation shows that the emulsion was solely stabilized by the silica particles in the absence of the IL as an adsorbing surfactant. This is in line with the prepositions of Chevalier et al and Tambe et al, where nanoparticles, in this case, silica micron-sized particles, can be used to modify the rheological properties of liquid-liquid interfacial region in emulsions, thus serving as a direct replacement for surfactant and be used as a solid emulsifier ⁵ in stabilising Pickering emulsions^{6,7}. The other stable emulsions containing IL agrees with the works of Binks et al, who reported the successful preparation of novel stable emulsions which contain ionic liquids and exclusively stabilised by silica nanoparticles⁸, 9



(a)



(c)

33333	

Figure 4.10. Appearance of o/w emulsions prepared with 2 wt.% micron-sized silica and the powdered particle method with aqueous IL and octane (1:1 volume) for [IL]/M from left to right: $0, 3.9 \times 10^{-4}, 1.56 \times 10^{-3}, 6.25 \times 10^{-3}, 1.25 \times 10^{-2}, 2.5 \times 10^{-2}, 5.0 \times 10^{-2}, 1.0 \times 10^{-1}, 2.0 \times 10^{-1}, 3.0 \times 10^{-1}$ and 4.0×10^{-1} at pH ~ 10 (a) immediately, (b) 24 h, (c) 3 weeks after preparation.

Figure 4.11 is a plot of f_0 as a function of IL concentration for o/w emulsions prepared by the powdered particle method. Emulsions possess an f_0 value of about 0 and were very stable to coalescence at low IL concentrations of 0 M to 3.9×10^{-4} M. However,

with time, the emulsion stability to coalescence decreased drastically with increasing IL concentration from 1.56×10^{-3} M to 4.0×10^{-1} M, up to a maximum f_o value of 1 as a result of complete phase separation,



Figure 4.11. Plot of f_0 as a function of IL concentration for o/w emulsions prepared by the powdered particle method of 2 wt. % micron-sized silica at 0 to 3 weeks after preparation.

Figure 4.12 shows the optical microscopy images of stable o/w emulsions at 3 weeks. The oil droplets appeared more closely packed together, with fewer spaces inbetween at lower IL concentration and more loosely packed as the IL concentration increases, confirming increasing emulsion coalescence at higher IL concentrations. At higher magnifications, the particles can be seen on the surface of the oil drops, stabilising the droplets. This affirms that the IL can indeed serve as an adsorbing surfactant in Pickering emulsions stabilised by micro-sized silica particles even with the powdered particle method.



(a)



(c)





Figure 4.12. Optical microscopy images o/w emulsions prepared using the powdered particle method at 3 weeks for IL concentrations from top to bottom of (a) 0 M, (b) 3.9×10^{-4} M, (c) 1.56×10^{-3} M and (d) 6.25×10^{-3} M at different magnifications.

4.3 Effect of particle concentration at fixed [IL]

The effect of varying the particle concentration on emulsions stabilised by micron-sized silica particles was studied at fixed IL concentration. Two IL concentrations were investigated, which are 1.56×10^{-3} M and 1.25×10^{-2} M while varying the particle concentration from 0 to 4 wt.%. The particles were originally dispersed in octane. Having established from previous experiments that the IL can act as an adsorbing surfactant at low concentrations in emulsions stabilised by silica particles, two of such low concentrations of the IL where stable o/w emulsions formed were selected for use.

4.3.1 Effect of particle concentration at constant [IL] = 1.56×10^{-3} M

The appearance of o/w emulsions at a constant IL concentration of 1.56×10^{-3} M while varying the particle concentration is shown in Figure 4.13. As expected, the emulsion without particles underwent complete phase separation a few seconds after preparation because of absence of an emulsifier or particle as a surfactant.^{5, 10} There was formation

of o/w emulsions for the other particle concentrations. However, when the particle concentration was less than 1.5 wt. %, the rate of coalescence was high and the emulsions formed at was less stable. This can be attributed to the particles not being sufficient enough to effectively cover the droplets and stabilise the emulsions. However, more stable emulsions formed from particle concentration of 1.5 wt. % and above, with decreasing coalescence and increasing emulsion stability as particle concentration increases. This suggests that as the concentration of the particles increases, more particles adsorb at the octane-water interface, creating wider coverage of particles and increasing emulsion stability. This is similar to the findings of Li et al in their investigation of the influence of particle concentration on the stability of Pickering emulsions. From their findings, increase in particle concentration makes more particles to adsorb at the interface, forming single or multi-layer structure, thus stabilising the emulsions by preventing coalescence. The only difference is that Li et al worked with food-grade nanoparticles ^{11, 12}.





(c)



Figure 4.13. Appearance of o/w emulsions at constant [IL] of 1.56×10^{-3} M and varying concentration (wt.%) of micron-sized silica particles originally dispersed in octane from left to right of 0, 0.5, 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5, 3, 3.5 and 4 at pH ~ 10 (a) immediately, (b) 48 h and (c) 3 weeks after preparation.

The optical microscopy images at 3 weeks of the stable o/w emulsions are shown in Figure 4.14. At higher magnification, the micron-sized silica particles are seen to adsorb on the surface of the oil drops as they stabilise the emulsions. There was no obvious difference observed in the micrographs at the different particle concentrations except in terms of the average drop diameter, which increased a little before gradually dropping in value. This varies with what was expected, which is for the drop size to decrease to a limit and the density of interfacial particles to increase ^{13, 14}.

(a)



(b)





(d)



Figure 4.14. Optical microscopy images at 3 weeks of o/w emulsions at constant [IL] of 1.56×10^{-3} M and varying micron-sized silica particle concentration (wt.%) at (a) 1.5, (b) 2, (c) 2.5, and (d) 4 at different magnification.

The plot of the average drop diameter *versus* particle concentration at fixed IL concentration of 1.56×10^{-3} M at 3 weeks is shown in Figure 4.15. The average drop diameter is shown to increase from about 38 µm to 67 µm as the micron-sized silica particle concentration increases from 1.5 wt. % to 2 wt.%, before it gradually and continuously dropped to about 39 µm with increasing particle concentration. The steady decrease in average drop diameter can be attributed to the creation of larger interfacial area when more silica particles were added as the concentration increased ¹⁴⁻¹⁷. This is in

line with what was expected and reported in literature, where average drop diameter decreases with increasing particle concentration, leading to increase in emulsion stability ¹³⁻¹⁶



Figure 4.15. Plot of the average drop diameter *versus* micron-sized silica particle concentration at fixed IL concentration of 1.56×10^{-3} M at 3 weeks.

4.3.2 Effect of particle concentration at constant [IL] = 1.25×10^{-2} M

Figure 4.16 shows the appearance of o/w emulsions at constant IL concentration of 1.25×10^{-2} M while varying the particle concentration from 0.5 to 4 wt.%. Unlike the stable o/w emulsions formed at lower IL concentration the emulsions formed were less stable to coalescence. Hence, at particle concentrations of 0.5, 1 and 1.5 wt.%, emulsions almost completely phase separated a few minutes after preparation while at higher particle concentrations from 2 to 4 wt.%, the emulsions showed increasing stability to coalescence. However, optical microscopy analysis at 3 weeks after preparation did not show any obvious emulsion droplets for all the particle concentrations studied due to obvious coalescence at this time. This suggests that increase in the concentration of the IL leads to a decrease in emulsion stability due to a rise in the interfacial resistance from the excess IL ions at the interface.⁴



(a)



(c)



Figure 4.16. Appearance of o/w emulsions at constant IL of 1.25×10^{-2} M and varying concentration (wt.%) of micron-sized silica particles originally dispersed in octane from left to right of 0.5, 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5, 3, 3.5 and 4 wt.% (1:1 volume) at pH ~ 10 (a) immediately, (b) 48 h and (c) 3 weeks after preparation.

4.4 Comparison between the respective results from studies of silica nanoparticles and micron-sized silica particles

Considering the dispersion studies, Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles formed visually stable aqueous dispersions in aqueous IL without sedimentation of the particles unlike its nanoparticle counterpart, Ludox CL, which formed unstable aqueous dispersions with some sedimentation at higher IL concentrations. On the other hand, the aqueous dispersions of micron-sized silica in aqueous IL formed sedimentation at all the IL concentrations studied. The obvious sedimentation of micron-sized silica particles at all the IL concentrations studied can be attributed to the larger particle size compared to the nanoparticles.

For the emulsion studies, both the Ludox HS-30 silica nanoparticles and micro-sized silica particles formed stable o/w emulsions at some IL concentrations while the Ludox CL silica nanoparticles formed unstable emulsions at all the IL concentrations studied.

4.5 Conclusions

The use of the ionic liquid 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate (IL) as an adsorbing surfactant in emulsions stabilised by micron-sized silica particles was investigated. Three different methods were used to introduce the particles before homogenisation. They include dispersing particles originally in water, dispersing particles originally in oil (octane) and the powdered particle method. The effect of varying the particle concentration at constant IL concentration was also examined.

When the particles were originally dispersed in water, stable o/w emulsions were only seen at an intermediate IL concentration of 5.0×10^{-2} M, while both the lower and higher IL concentrations recorded unstable emulsions with partial to complete phase separation.

Originally dispersing the particles in octane gave more stable o/w emulsions at lower IL concentrations from 3.9×10^{-4} M to 5.0×10^{-2} M, while unstable emulsions with increasing coalescence was observed at higher IL concentrations from 1.0×10^{-1} M to 4.5×10^{-1} M. Thus, when particles are originally dispersed in octane, it activates more of the silica particles to adsorb at the octane-water interface than when they are originally dispersed in water.

The powdered particle method gave results similar to when particles were originally dispersed in octane, except that the emulsion formed without IL remained stable for the 3 weeks of observation with no coalescence.

Varying the particle concentration at constant IL concentration produced more stable o/w emulsions at a lower IL concentration of 1.56×10^{-3} M than at 1.25×10^{-2} M. This aligns with the earlier observation that emulsion stability decreases with increasing IL concentration. Therefore, the IL, 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate, can act as an adsorbing surfactant to increase the stability of o/w emulsions stabilised by 2 micron-sized silica at lower IL concentrations.

4.6 REFERENCES

- V. Chandran Suja, M. Rodríguez-Hakim, J. Tajuelo and G. G. Fuller, *Adv. Colloid Interface Sci.*, 2020, **286**, 102295-102295.
- A. T. Tyowua, S. G. Yiase and B. P. Binks, J. Colloid Interface Sci., 2017, 488, 127-134.
- 3. H. Yang, H. Zhang, J. Peng, Y. Zhang, G. Du and Y. Fang, J. Colloid Interface Sci., 2017, 485, 213-222.
- L. Lv, H. Wang, J. Chen, Y. Cao, H. Wang, B. Ren and S. Zhang, *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.*, 2020, **59**, 10436-10446.
- 5. B. P. Binks, *Curr. Opin. Colloid linterface Sci.*, 2002, 7, 21-41.

- 6. Y. Chevalier and M.-A. Bolzinger, *Colloids Surf.*, A, 2013, **439**, 23-34.
- 7. M. M. S. David E. Tambe, Adv. Colloid Interface Sci., 1994, 52, 1-63.
- R. L. Aveyard, B. P. Binks and J. H. Clint, *Adv. Colloid Interface Sci.*, 2003, 100, 503-546.
- B. P. Binks, A. K. F. Dyab and P. D. I. Fletcher, *Chem. Commun.*, 2003, 2540-2541.
- 10. B. P. Binks and M. Kirkland, *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.*, 2002, **4**, 3727-3733.
- 11. W. Li, B. Jiao, S. Li, S. Faisal, A. Shi, W. Fu, Y. Chen and Q. Wang, *Frontiers in nutrition (Lausanne)*, 2022, **9**, 864943-864943.
- 12. W. W. Mwangi, K.-W. Ho, B.-T. Tey and E.-S. Chan, *Food hydrocolloids*, 2016, 60, 543-550.
- 13. B. P. B. and and S. O. Lumsdon, *Langmuir*, 2000, **16**, 8622-8631.
- B. P. Binks, P. D. I. Fletcher, B. L. Holt, P. Beaussoubre and K. Wong, *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.*, 2010, **12**, 11954-11966.
- 15. B. P. Binks, A. K. F. Dyab and P. D. I. Fletcher, *Chem. Commun. (Cambridge, England)*, 2003, 2540-2541.
- B. P. Binks, P. D. I. Fletcher, B. L. Holt, J. Parker, P. Beaussoubre and K. Wong, *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.*, 2010, **12**, 11967-11974.
- M. Xu, C. Dartiguelongue, L. Magna and C. Dalmazzone, *Colloids Surf. A*, 2023, 676, 132085.

Chapter 5

5.0 Conclusion and future work

5.1 Conclusions

The use of ionic liquid as an adsorbing surfactant in a mixture of octane and water was investigated in this thesis. Pickering emulsions stabilised by silica particles, both nanoparticles and micron-sized silica particles, were prepared and used in the investigations. Chapter 3 of the thesis researched on the aqueous dispersion of silica nanoparticles in ionic liquid and emulsion studies using silica nanoparticles as the stabilizer. The ionic liquid, 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium tetrafluoroborate is the adsorbing surfactant. On the other hand, investigations in Chapter 4 used micron-sized silica particles as the stabilizer and it employed different methods to disperse the silica particles prior to homogenisation. Findings showed that the ionic liquid used can indeed serve as an adsorbing surfactant in Pickering emulsions stabilised by silica particles.

Chapter 3 explored aqueous dispersions of silica nanoparticles in aqueous ionic liquid using colloidal silica nanoparticles, Ludox CL, positively charged at low pH of about 3.6 and Ludox HS-30, negatively charged at higher pH of about 10. The Ludox CL formed cloudy aqueous dispersions at lower ionic liquid concentrations and had sedimentations of silica particles at higher concentrations of the ionic liquid. Hence, the Ludox CL dispersions in aqueous ionic liquid were unstable, with decrease in stability as the ionic liquid concentration increases. However, the Ludox HS-30 dispersions in ionic liquid was less cloudy, with no sedimentations of silica particles at all the ionic liquid concentrations studied. Therefore, the Ludox HS-30 dispersions in ionic liquid were stable.

Both Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30 dispersions were characterised using dynamic light scattering for zeta potential and particle size measurements. The results showed that as the IL concentration rises, there was change in the zeta potential values for Ludox CL from +34 mV to reduced negative values and reduced positive values, suggesting decrease in the stability of the dispersions with increase in the concentration of the IL. For the Ludox HS-30, the zeta potential values changed from -30 mV to lower negative values with increase in ionic liquid concentration, showing decrease in dispersion stability. There was rise in the particle size with increase in IL concentration for both Ludox CL and Ludox HS-30, suggesting particle aggregation and less stability of the dispersions.

The investigations of the colloidal silica nanoparticle emulsions confirmed the findings of the dispersion studies, where Ludox CL formed unstable o/w emulsions at all the IL concentrations investigated while Ludox HS-30 formed stable o/w emulsions at intermediate IL concentrations from 2.5×10^{-2} M to 2.0×10^{-1} M.. Therefore, the anion of the Ludox HS-30 can be said to modify the cation of the ionic liquid while the cation of the Ludox CL cannot be said to modify the anion of the IL.

Chapter 4 experimented on ionic liquid as the adsorbing surfactant in Pickering emulsions stabilised by micron-sized silica particles using three methods to disperse the silica particles before homogenisation. The methods are the particles originally dispersed in water, particles originally dispersed in octane and the powdered particle method, where there is a simultaneous addition of octane and water to the particles. The concentration of silica particles was kept constant at 2 wt. % while varying the concentration of the ionic liquid in the aqueous medium from 0 to 4.5×10^{-1} M. Also, emulsion studies were done at constant IL concentrations of 1.56×10^{-3} M and 1.25×10^{-2} M while varying the concentrations were formed at IL concentrations from 3.9×10^{-4} M to 5.0×10^{-2} M for both the powdered particle

method and when the particles were originally dispersed in octane, while unstable o/w emulsions were observed when particles were originally dispersed in water except at IL concentration of 5.0×10^{-2} M.

When the IL concentration was kept constant and the particle concentration varied, more stable o/w emulsions were formed at the lower IL concentration of 1.56×10^{-3} M than at 1.25×10^{-2} M. Optical microscopy of the stable o/w emulsions showed the micron-sized silica particles sitting on the droplets and stabilizing the emulsions.

The findings show that the IL can act as an adsorbing surfactant in Pickering emulsions stabilized by Ludox HS-30, micro-sized silica particles initially dispersed in octane and the powdered particles method but could not act as an adsorbing surfactant when the micron-sized silica particles were originally dispersed in water.

5.2 Future work

Suggestions on further investigations for future work are as follows.

Equal volumes of oil and water was used in this thesis. Future work could explore varying the volume ratio of the oil and water phase to 20:80, 30:70, 40:60, and vice versa. Octane could be replaced with other non-hazardous environmentally friendly oils such as soybean oil or olive oil, to enhance the application in food industries.

Also, other types of imidazolium-based IL could be used and the length of the alkyl chain increased, such as 1-butyl-3-methyl, 1-octyl-3-methyl, and 1-decyl-3-methyl. In a similar twist, either the anion or the cation of the IL could be changed and its effect as an adsorbing surfactant in stabilising emulsions investigated.

Additional suggestions include investigating the stabilisation of Pickering emulsions using other particles such as alumina, clay and pollens, with the same or a different IL as

101
the adsorbing surfactant. These possible further studies will increase the applications of Pickering emulsions in surface electroplating, ceramics, forensics and related industries.

I